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MONETARY POLICY AND THE MANAGEMENT OF THE
PUBLIC DEBT

MONDAY, MARCH 10, 1952

Conaress oF THE UNITED STATES,
SuBcoMMITTEE 0N GENERAL CREDIT CONTROL
AND DeBT MANAGEMENT OF THE
Joint CommrrTEE ON THE EcoNoMIc REPORT,
Washington, D. C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10: 05 a. m., in room
818 Senate Office Building, Representative Wright Patman (chairman
of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present : Representative Patman, Senators Douglas, Flanders; Rep-
resentatives Bolling and Wolcott.

Also present: Grover W. Ensley, staff director; Henry C. Murphy,
economist for the subcommittee; and John W. Lehman, clerk to the
full committee.

Representative Parman. The committee will please come to order.

The Joint Committee on the Economic Report was created by the
Employment Act of 1946. Its primary purpose, and the one which
has given it its name, is to study the Economic Report of the President,
and report to the Congress on its implications and its significance in
terms of desirable congressional action.

The committee also has authority directly or through subcommittees
to make such inquiries into economic matters and to prepare such
reports as it believes will be helpful to the Congress and to the public,
generally. It is not a legislative committee and has no authority to
bring in bills in either House.

The Subcommittee on General Credit Control and Debt Manage-
ment was appointed by Senator Joseph C. O'Mahoney, of Wyoming,
chairman of the full committee, last spring, for the purpose of con-
ducting a general inquiry into monetary policy and debt management.
The members of the committee, in addition to the chairman, are Sena-
tors Paul H. Douglas, of Illinois, and Ralph E. Flanders, of Vermont,
and Representatives Richard Bolling, of Missouri, and Jesse P. Wol-
cott, of Michigan.

As most of you are aware, a similar subcommittee was appointed by
Senator O’Mahoney in the spring of 1949 under the chairmanship of
Senator Douglas. The membership of that committee was identical
with the membership of the present subcommittee except that Repre-
sentative Buchanan, who has since passed away, has been replaced
by Representative Bolling.

The subcommittee, under the chairmanship of Senator Douglas,
divided its attention about equally between fiscal policy, meaning

1
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2 MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT

primarily bugetary policy, and monetary policy. The present sub-
committee, on the other hand, will devote its attention entirely to
monetary and debt management policy. )

The more than 2 years which have elapsed since the hearings and
the report of the earlier subcommittee have been packed with signifi-
cant events. At that time the country was just emerging from a busi-
ness recession, and Korea was merely an unfamiliar name on a map.

Since that time, the international situation has greatly worsened,
and Federal expenditures have been greatly increased by the necessity
for strengthening our defenses.

In the meantime, the country has passed through a serious period
of inflation, spurred by the buying wave which followed the outbreak
of hostilities in Korea. For about a year now we have had a precari-
ous lull in inflationary price rises. National production is at a high
level, and the same is true, with a few notable exceptions, of the level
of employment.

Despite the high level of defense expenditures the people as a whole
are enjoying as high a standard of living as they have had at any time
in the history of our country, but we cannot be complacent.

On the one hand, there are serious indications of continuing in-
flationary dangers while, on the other, some people see signs of a com-
ing recession. Clearly, it is time to give the situation another look,
both with respect to the proper steps which should be taken in the
field of monetary and de%t management policy under present and
possible future conditions and with respect to the extent to which our
agencies are dproperly set up to handle the task which the Congress
has delegated to them.

It is in this spirit and with an open mind as to the right answers
toall c1>{f the questions before us that the subcommittee has approached
its task.

As the first step in its investigation the subcommittee addressed a
series of questions to the top Government officials concerned with
these tasks, and to a large number of persons in the private economy.
The answers to these questions have been published in a document
entitled “Monetary Policy and the Management of the Public Debt;
Their Role in Ac{lieving Price Stability and High-Level Employ-
ment,” which was released to the press a week ago last Friday.

I should like again to express my thanks and those of the other
members of the subcommittee to the large number of persons whose
labors have made this document possible.

It has placed before us in a much clearer manner than ever before
a statement of the areas of agreement and disagreement among the
Treasury Department, the Federal Reserve System, and the Council
of Economic Advisers, with carefully reasoned statements support-
in% their respective views.

n arriving at these statements, the agencies have, in my opinion,
tended to move somewhat closer together. This is all to the good.

The subcommittee has always emphasized in its dealings with each
of the agencies that it sought as a first choice to obtain an agreed
statement of their views, but to the extent that this was not compatible
with the sincerely held convictions of the responsible agency heads, it
desired to obtain reasoned statements of the nature and extent of their
disagreements.
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MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT 3

The subcommittee has never sought and does not now seek to re-
open old wounds.

A week ago I furnished to the press a tentative schedule covering
3 weeks of hearings. This schedule, which I shall insert in the record
at the close of these remarks, was arranged with a view to permitting
the presentation of all important points of view on the principal
issues before the subcommittee.

I recognize, however, that setting up any schedule of this kind in-
volves many questions of judgment and, as I said, in my press release a
week ago I have invited the other members of the subcommittee to sug-
gest any additional witnesses whom they may desire, and have said
that I would be glad to make arrangements for their appearance,
extending the duration of the hearings, if necessary, for this purpose.

In addition, I should like to invite any other person who desires
to be heard to make application to the subcommittee, and we will
arrange, if possible, a personal presentation of views or for the sub-
mission of briefs.

The hearings which we are starting today ought to be exceptionally
fruitful because the preliminary spade work which has already been
accomplished. Each of the official witnesses and many of the private
ones have prepared or participated in the preparation of the
answers included in our compendium. Their carefully thought out
points of view have already been presented at length and they have
had an opportunity to read and study the points of view of others.
This will make it possible for each witness not only to greatly shorten
his statement but it will permit him to direct it to the important points
on which he finds himself in disagreement with other witnesses who
have contributed to the symposium.

It will also be of great assistance to the members of the subcom-
mittee in directing their questions to significant points of difference in
the various views which have been set before them.

The first chapter of the symposium, which we released last week,
is devoted to the replies of the Secretary of the Treasury, Mr. Snyder.
These replies state the position of the Treasury Department on the
principal issues of interest to the subcommittee 1n a clear and incisive
manner, and provide a most appropriate background for the testi-
mony of our first witness, Mr. John W. Snyder, Secretary of the
Treasury.

(The schedule previously referred to is as follows:)

CONGRESS OF THE UNITED STATES
JoixT COMMITTEE oN THE KEocoNnoMIC REPORT

CHAIRMAN WRIGHT PATMAN OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON GENERAL OREDIT CONTROL AND
DEBT MANAGEMENT ANNOUNCES TENTATIVE SCHEDULE OF HEARINGS

Representative Wright Patman, of Texas, chairman of the Subcommittee on
General Credit Control and Debt Management of the Joint Committee on the
Economic Report, today announced a tentative schedule of witnesses for the
hearings of the subcommittee which will begin on Monday, March 10, and are
expected to run for about 3 weeks.

Chairman Patman said that he had asked the other members of the subcom-
mittee—Senators Paul H. Douglas, of Illinois, and Ralph E. Flanders, of Ver-
mont, and Representatives Richard Bolling, of Missouri, and Jesse P. Wolcott,
of Michigan—to suggest any additional witnesses whom they might desire and
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4 MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT

that he would be glad to make arrangements for their appearance, extending
the duration of the hearings if necessary for this purpose.

The schedule announced by Chairman Patman, together with suggested topics
of discussion for each of the round tables to be held in connection with the
hearings, follow :

First week

Mecenday, March 10: John W. Snyder, Secretary of the Treasury.
Tuesday: March 11: William McC. Martin, Jr.,, Chairman, Board of Governors,
Federal Reserve System.
Wednesday, March 12:
Leon Keyserling, Chairman, Council of Economic Advisers.
Roy Blough, Member, Council of conomic Advisers.
Friday, March 14:
A. L. M. Wiggins, chairman, board of directors, Atlantic Coast Line Rail-
road Co. (formerly Under Secretary of the Treasury).
Preston Delano: Comptroller of the Currency.
Maple T. Harl, Chairman, Board of Directors, Federal Deposit Insurance
Corporation.

Second week

Monday, March 17:
Marion B. Folsom and J. Cameron Thomson, Committee for Economie
Development.
W. L. Hemingway, American Bankers Association.
John F. Fennelly, Investment Bankers Association.
Tuesday, March 18:
Seymour Harris, Harvard University.
Aubrey G. Lanston, Aubrey G. Lanston & Co., United States Government
security dealers.
Wednesday, March 19:
Malcolm Bryan, President, Federal Reserve Bank, Atlanta.
Oliver S. Powell, Member, Board of Governors, Federal Reserve System.
Carrol M. Shanks, Life Insurance Association of America and American
Life Convention.
Thursday, March 20:
Beardsley Ruml, New York City.
Allan Sproul, President, Federal Reserve Bank, New York.
E. E. Brown, chairman, board of directors, First National Bank of Chicago.
Friday, March 21: Paul Appleby, Syracuse University.

Third week

Monday, March 24: Panel discussion, The Role of the Banking System in a
Dynamic Economy :

Robert Fleming, Riggs National Bank, Washington, D. C.
Wesley Lindow, Irving Trust Co., New York.

Roy Reierson, Bankers Trust Co., New York.

Jesse W, Tapp, Bank of America, San Francisco.

Tuesday, March 25: Panel discussion, What Should Our Monetary and Debt-

Management Policy Be?:
Milton Friedman, University of Chicago.
Raymond Mikesell, University of Virginia.
Paul Samuelson, Massachusetts Institute of Technology.
C. R. Whittlesey, University of Pennsylvania.
Wednesday, March 26: Panel discussion, How should our monetary and debt-
management policy be determined?:
G. L, Bach, Carnegie Institute of Technology, Pittsburgh.
E. A. Goldenweiser, Institute for Advanced Study, Princeton.
James K. Pollock, University of Michigan.
Jacob Viner, Princeton University.

Thursday, March 27: Panel discussion, The role of business, labor, and agricul-
ture in the determination of monetary and debt-management policy: (Repre-
sentatives of American Farm Bureau Federation, American Federation of
Labor, Congress of Industrial Organizations, National Association of Manu-
facturers, The National Farmers Union, The National Grange, United States
Chamber of Commerce),
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MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT 5}

Friday, March 28: H. Christian Sonne: National Planning Association.

Panel discussion on the role of the bhanking system in a dynamic economy
(Monday, March 24)

Participants.—Robert Fleming, Riggs National Bank, Washington, D. C.;
Wesley Lindow, Irving Trust Co., New York; Roy Reierson, Bankers Trust Co.,
New York ; Jesse W. Tapp, Bank of America, San Francisco.

Suggested topics for discussion.—~

1. What should be the role of the private financial community in the formula-
tion of monetary policy? To what extent does this role reflect its status as a
special interest group and to what extent does it reflect its status as the reposi-
tory of specialized skills and information valuable to the general interest?

2. What is the responsibility of banking institutions for the economic develop-
ment of their communities? Should banks, as a long-term proposition, be more
venturesome in undertaking lending risks? Has a lack of venturesomeness on
the part of banks contributed to the growth of Government-lending agencies?
How does this apply to the special problems and inflationary hazards of the
present defense period?

8. How successful has the voluntary credit-restraint program been? What
should be its role over a longer-term period? Has the treatment accorded State
and local governments been more rigorous than that accorded private business
firms?

4, To what extent do time deposits represent a stable form of savings? De-
mand depoits? Is it desirable to encourage the holding of savings in these forms?
Under what conditions?

Panel discussion on What should our monetary and debt management policy be?
(Tuesday, March 25)

Participants.—Milton Friedman, University of Chicago; Raymond Mikesell,
University of Virginia; Paul Samuelson, Massachusetts Institute of Technology ;
C. R. Whittlesey, University of Pennsylvania.

Suggested topics for discussion.—

1. How much reliance should be placed on (@) direct controls, (b) selective
credit controls, (¢) general monetary (i. e., “tight money”) policies in combating
inflation? Under present circumstances? Under other circumstances?

2. Is a tight-money policy compatible with maximum production and em-
ployment?

3. How desirable is a stable Government bond market? Now? Under condi-
tions closer to total war? In a peacetime inflation?

4. What kinds of securities should the Treasury issue? Now? Under other
circumstances?

6. What is the proper relationship between monetary and fiscal policy?

Panel discussion on how should our monetary and debt-management policy be
determined? (Wednesday, March 26)

Participants.—G. L. Bach, Carnegie Institute of Technology, Pittsburgh; E. A.
Goldenweiser, Institute for Advanced Study, Princeton; James K. Polloek, Uni-
versity of Michigan; Jacob Viner, Princeton University.

Suggyested topics for discussion.—

1. What should be the role of the private financial community in the formula-
tion of monetary policy? What are the implications in this respect of the private
ownership of the stock of the Federal Reserve banks?

2. Is the division of authority over monetary policy between the Board of Gov-
ernors and the Open Market Committee desirable? If not, how should it be re-
golved ?

3. Should the monetary authority be vested in one man or a hoard? What is
its proper relationship to the Treasury, the President, Congress?

4. What should be the role of the monetary authority in the determination of
debt-management policy?

Panel discussion on the role of business, labor, and agriculture in the determina-
tion of monetary and debt-management policy (Thursday, March 27)

Participants—Representatives of American Farm Bureau Federation, Ameri-
can Iederation of Labor, Congress of Industrial Organizations, National Associa-
tion of Manufacturers, The National Farmers Union, The National Grange,
United States Chamber of Commerce.
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6 MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT

Suggested topics for discussion.—

1. What are the special interests of business, labor, and agriculiure in monetary
policy? How should each be represented in its formulation (except as they are
represented in ordinary course in the formulation of Government policy gener-
ally) ?

2.)Should individual members of the Board of Governors or individual diree-
tors of the Federal Reserve banks represent special interest groups? If so,
should the interested groups 'participate in their selection?

3. What monetary and debt management poli¢y is most in the Interests of
business? Of labor? Of agriculture? Now? Under other conditions?

(This schedule is reproduced exactly as given to the press for release
on March 3, 1952. There were minor changes in the course of the
hearings as indicated by the day-to-day record.)

Representative Patar\~N. Before hearing from Mr. Snyder, I would
like to ask if other members of the subcommittee would like to make
statements. Senator Douglas, would you like to make a statement ?

Senator Dougras. I think, perhaps, Senator Flanders should have
the right to lead off.

Representative Paraan. Senator Flanders?

Senator FLaxpers. Mr. Chairman, these very important hearings
should attract the interest and demand the earnest consideration of all
officials and institutions, public and private, which are concerned with
inflation, in general, and the amount and value of our monev and credit
supply, in particular.

As a minority member of this committee, I would like to bring my
tribute to the careful and able staff work which has preceded the
hearings. Comprehensive and incisive questionnaires were prepared
in order to throw light on all significant aspects of general credit
controls and debt management.

This groundwork has resulted in the 1,300-page volumes of the com-
pendium Monetary Policy and the Management of the Public Debt.

The staff has also been largely responsible for making arrange-
ments for these hearings in which various opinions may be further
developed and examined by the committee.

Following up this excellent staff work, it is proper to call public
attention to the time, effort, and thought that have been given by
those who have replied to the questionnaires sent out. It is clear that
Government agencies, business groups, and individual economists
have prepared their answers with great care.

The high quality of these answers on monetary and banking theory,
as well as on practical-policy proposals, has been gratifying.

The compendium of these views provides a valuable reference to
those of us concerned with immediate policy questions, and it also will,
no doubt, long serve as an important source of material for all those
who study these general problems.

We may also hope that those who have labored to provide the com-
mittee with information have also reaped some benefit themselves from
the process of thinking through the issues involved, and of formulat-
ing their answers.

e are now entering upon the more direct work of the subcommit-
tee in hearings, examination, and attempting to reconcile the views
of witnesses.

With the careful work that has been done and the high quality of the
responses received, I am sure that we can continue this undertaking
in an objective and unbiased manner. Our aim is to have a thorough
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MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT 7

exploration of all the important aspects of the problems that are
before us, and I am confident that this can be accomplished.

Representative Patman. Mr. Bolling?

Representative Bouring. No comment, Mr. Chairman.

Representative Patman. Senator Douglas?

Senator Doucras. I want to join Senator Flanders in congratulating
the chairman and the staff for the very excellent job which they have
done in preparing these two volumes of background material on mon-
etary policy and debt management.

Whatever differences of opinion may develop during the course of
the hearings, I think Congressman Patman and Dr. Murphy are to be
thanked for the fairness and comprehensiveness of their inquiry.

I think that these two volumes are the best discussion that we have
of the issues involved. It has been very helpful to have the frank
statement by the Treasury and by the Federal Reserve and by the
representatives of various shadings of opinion; and I would say that
if nothing more happened, that the subcommittee has already justified
its existence.

I want to join Senator Flanders in the hope that this will be an in-
quiry for truth and for public policy. In the course of that inquiry,
it is inevitable that differences of opinion will develop, but I hope that
we may be objective, and that we will credit each other with the best
of motives.

Representative Parman. Thank you, Senator Douglas.

Mr. Wolcott?

Representative Worcorr. I have no statement.

Representative ParmanN. Mr. Snyder, we would like to hear from
you at this time. We appreciate your coming, and we shall look for-
ward to hearing your testimony. .

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN W. SNYDER, SECRETARY OF THE
TREASURY, ACCOMPANIED BY MEMBERS OF THE TREASURY

STAFF

Secretary S~vyper. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have a prepared
statement, Mr. Chairman, which, with your permission ancf that of
the subcommittee, I would like to read into the record.

Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, the hearings which are beginning
this morning represent the culmination of a number of months of in-
tensive study and preparation of replies to the questions raised by
your subcomnmittee. Anyone who has worked on this complex project
cannot help but be impressed with the scope and searching nature of
the questions which were asked. In our already heavy work schedules
it was not easy to find the time to set down the pros and cons of the
many issues presented for generalized discussion in the questionnaire.
In view of the importance of the study, however, we felt that time
must be found ; and T am very glad that we were able to give full and
considered replies to all of the questions submitted to us.

I believe that everyone who reads the written replies received by
the subcommittee will feel, as I do, that the body of material which
you have assembled will be of great value in the field of debt manage-
ment and monetary policy for many years to come. Not one point.
of view, but many points of view—I am almost tempted to say, all
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8 MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT

points of view—seem to have been elicited by the subcommittee in
the written answers to the various questionnaires which were sent
out. A policy record, in the most fundamental sense, is not only a
record of decisions made and actions taken—it is a record of appraisals,
of conclusions, and of judgments. Those who replied to the sub-
committee’s questionnaires, 1t seems to me, have attempted to be fully
responsive in this fundamental sense.

I want to say here, Mr. Chairman, that I do hope that these 1,300
pages will be read with a great deal of care, and carefully digested by
all people who are charged with any part of the preparation of the
studies and the formulation of decisions in connection with debt man-
agement and monetary policies.

I want to add my words to those of your colleagues who have ad-
dressed their remarks previously to the complimmentary appreciation
of what has gone ahead in laying the groundwork for these hearings.
I think that we could well say that this has been the most carefully
and most studiously prepared hearing on this subject that we have
experienced. I am extremely hopeful that out of this fine foundation
will grow discussions and studies that will be extremely helpful in the
great problems we have in the future.

In our own case, we found in replying to the questionnaire that it
was often difficult to reconstruct past events in the context of the
times when they took place. In our swiftly moving economy circum-
stances are always changing, and our views as to appropriate actions
and policies must change with the-s. TU~=~ would be little purpose
in trying to reconstruct the background of imiportant actions in the
past unless the details gave us added ability to plan our future course
wisely. This is true, I believe, with respect to the subjects which
will be covered in the present hearings. In answering the question-
naire submitted earlier by the subcommittee, therefore, I have gone
into considerable detail as to the reasons why the Treasury took cer-
tain actions at certain times; what we hoped to accomplish by them
and what—viewed retrospectively—we did accomplish.

It will be of particular value, I feel, for the public to become better
acquainted with the nature of the responsibilities with which the
various agencies have been charged by the Congress—and the relation
of practical policies to the fulfillment of these responsibilities. This
represents, in my view, a most important part of the study which
the subcommittee is undertaking. I should like to take a few min-
utes, therefore, to comment briefly on the nine general economic objec-
tives which the Treasury Department seeks to further through the
use of the powers which have Eeen given to it by the Congress. These
objectives, which are described more fully in the answer to question 2,
are as follows:

1. To maintain confidence in the credit of the United States
Government.

This is the basic objective of all Treasury policies; and, at the
present time, it is the cornerstone of the financial soundness of this
country, and a vital factor in the defense effort of the entire free
world. In the broadest sense, safeguarding the credit of the Gov-
ecrnment depends upon our ability as a Nation to keep our free-
rnterprise economy healthy and growing, and to use our governmental
instruments wisely in promoting this end.
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MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT 9

2. To promote revenue and expenditure programs which operate
within the framework of a Federal budget policy appropriate to
economic conditions.

Through action of Congress and by executive decisions, the budget
is subject to constant change; and it 1s of the utmost importance that
revenue and expenditure programs be kept appropriate to changing
economic circumstances. The Treasury and the Bureau of the Budget
work closely with the President and with the Congress to further
this end.

3. To give continuing attention to greater efficiency and lower
costs of governmental operations.

I consider this objective a continuing obligation, not only of the
Treasury Department but of every department and agency of the
Government. Both within the department and in association with
other branches of the Government, the Treasury carries on continuing
programs aimed at providing maximum service on the part of the
Government at the lowest possible cost to the taxpayers.

4, To direct our debt management programs toward (a) coun-
tering any pronounced inflationary or de?lationary pressures (b)
providing securities to meet the current needs of various investor
groups, and (¢) maintaining a sound market for United States
Government securities.

Success in achieving these specific objectives of debt management is
essential to the maintenance of confidence in the credit of the United
States Government. Many of the questions sent to us by the subcom-
mittee related to problems and actions in the area of debt manage-
ment. The Treasury has attempted to give the fullest possible repﬁes
to these questions; and I am hopeful that the hearings will provide a
forum in which these fundamental matters of national financial
policy can be thoroughly explored.

5. To use debt policy cooperatively with monetary-credit
policy to contribute toward healthy economic growth and reason-
able stability in the value of the dollar.

The importance of this objective, I feel, is self-evident. It is a
primary goal of both Treasury and Federal Reserve policy, and an
1mportant part of public economic policy in general, as expressed in
the Employment Act of 1946.

In addition to these five economic objectives of Treasury policy,
there are other objectives which we keep constantly in mind. These
are:

6. To conduct the day-to-day financial operations of the Treas-
ury so as to avoid disruptive effects in the money market and to
complement other economic programs.

7. To hold down the interest cost of the public debt to the extent
that this is consistent with the foregoing objectives.

8. To assist in shaping and coordinating the foreign financial
policy of the United States.

9. To manage the gold and silver reserves of the country in a
manner consistent with our other domestic and foreign policy
objectives.
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10 MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT

Each one of these specific objectives is important in itself; and,
generally, a number of them must be considered together in framing a
practical program which will further our basic goals of maintaining
the confidence of the public in the debt obligations of the Government
and promoting the economic well-being of the Nation.

The present hearings, I feel, will provide an excellent opportunity
for furthering public understanding of the responsibilities and policy
objectives which I have just summarized. They are discussed at
greater length—and in relation to many different situations—in the
answers to the questionnaire.

It is my further hope that the subcommittee will give careful con-
sideration to the possibilities which I have brought forward in the
answer to question 10, relating to the creation of a top-level advisory
group to the President on broad questions of monetary and fiscal
policy. In that question, it was suggested that a small consultative
and discussion group be created within the Government. This group
might consist of the Secretary of the Treasury, the Chairman of the
Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, the Director of
the Budget, the Chairman of the Council of Economic Advisers to the
President, and the Chairman of the Securities and Exchange Com-
mission. From time to time, the heads of other agencies (both per-
manent and special agencies) might be added to the group, as various
problems arise. This group would serve two major purposes. First,
by regular and periodic meeting and discussion among the heads of
tf)l’e agencies having to do with fiscal and monetary policies, differences
of opinion would become less likely to develop. A group of this
nature would do much to achieve accord before discord arises. Sec-
ond, the means would be provided for informal discussions with the
President on broad questions of monetary and fiscal policy. The ad-
visory group could report to the President—preferably on an informal
and confidential basis—as often as desired.

It is my present intention to recommend to the President that he
consider the creation of a national council along the lines which I have.
just described, with advisory authority in the area of monetary and
fiscal policy. Prior to doing so, however, I should like to obtain the
views of the subcommittee as to the advisability—the pros and cons—
of such a step. I am looking forward with great interest, therefore,
to the discussion of this matter in the hearings, and to your own de-
liberations with regard to it.

The question of a national council which would act as an advisory
group with respect to monetary and fiscal 1LFolicy brings up another
matter which I hope the subcommittee will find time to consider from
all angles. In question 9 of the questionnaire sent to me, a discussion
of the relationship between the President and the Federal Reserve
System was called for. In answering this question, I indicated my
opinion that it was desirable for the Federal Reserve System to retain
its independent status. I expressed further, however, my strong
feeling that it is natural, proper, and desirable for the President to
seek to settle disputes by having all of the interested parties sit around
a table to discuss their differences, in the interests of coordination.
This, it seems to me, represents the essence of independence—that the
President and the Board should have both the right and the duty to
discuss the problems with each other, on the basis of a free interchange
of views.
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MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT 11

The Joint Committee on the Economic Report is in a very good
position to help obtain the kind of cooperation and cohesiveness of
policy which we need to emphasize constantly in all branches of Gov-
ernment. This is because the committee has the responsibility for
looking at the economic problems involved from every point of view.
You are not concerned solely with revenues, for example, or with ex-
penditures, or with appropriations; rather it is your unique function
among the committees of Congress to appraise the whole complex of
measures and programs having a significant influence on the economic
well-being of the country.

Because of our appreciation of this fact, we have given special at-
tention to the questions requesting general views. Right now, how-
ever, we are faced with a practical financing problem which must be
worked out in the immediate future; and I should like to discuss with
you briefly how a problem of this sort, in practice, ties in with the
more general considerations which govern Treasury policy.

On the basis of the estimates in the President’s budget, as much as
$10 billion of the defense program may have to be financed by addi-
tional borrowing from the public before the end of the present calendar
year. The budget is, of course, subject to revision as the year pro-
gresses, and particularly as we see how the expenditure program
shapes up. Whatever the final figures turn out to be, however, the
amounts which we shall have to borrow will be substantial.

Earlier in this statement, I noted that the general goals of our debt
management programs are (@) countering any pronounced inflation-
ary or deflationary pressures, (b) providing securities to meet the
current needs of various investor groups, and (¢) maintaining a sound
market for United States Government securities. These objectives
are the guides which we use in arriving at policies which are appro-
priate to current economic conditions.

The difficulties of this procedure in practice, however, and the many
balanced judgments which are involved, could not be better illustrated
than by our present situation. As I have stated, we may have to bor-
row as much as $10 billion in new money from the public before the
end of this calendar year; and it is generally agreed that these funds
should be obtained to the greatest extent possible outside of the com-
mercial banking system. From this point forward, however, we must
proceed on the basis of a careful analysis of the many conflicting fac-
tors in the immediate outlook. There is no single, simple approach
which will solve the entire problem for us.

To begin with, we must be constantly watchful with respect to the
development of inflationary or deflationary tendencies. There appears
to be a lull, at present, in inflationary pressures; but it would be im-
prudent to give less than full weight to the inflationary implications
of our large defense program and of the deficit financing operations
which will have to be undertaken in connection with it. For some
time to come, defense production will draw heavily on our physical
resources; and the existence of a significant deficit will add to the
supply of funds available for spending or saving.

n the second place, we must take account of the fact that our present
borrowing program will have to be geared to a set of circumstances
which are unlike those experienced In connection with any previcus
large-scale borrowing operations. In contrast to the World War IT

97308—52——2
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12 MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT

situation, for example, a large sector of industry and trade is engaged
in substantially normal operations; including operations—such as
capital expend}i’ture programs—which draw on investment funds.
When we found it necessary to borrow large sums of money early
in World War II, moreover, the Government’s debt was much smaller
than it is now, both in absolute terms and in relation to the size of the
economy. Today, our Government debt accounts for almost half of all
the debt obligations in the country, public and private; including—in
addition to Federal securities—bonds of State and local governments,
obligations of private corporations, mortgages, bank loans, consumer
installment paper, et cetera. Public debt obligations represent an
important part of the assets of our financial institutions, of numerous
business corporations, and of millions of individuals and families
throughout the Nation.

Against this background, the practical meaning of the broad objec-
tives of debt management which I outlined earlier becomes clear. It
is evident that we must use great care to maintain an atmosphere
which will be favorable not only to the purchase of new Government
securities, but to the retention of current holdings-—and particularly,
of course, the holdings of nonbank iuvestors. To maintain investor
confidence, inflationary or deflationary tendencies must be countered,
and sound conditions must be maintained in the market for United
States Government securities. To sell the greatest possible amount of
securities outside of the commercial banking system, issues must be
provided which will meet investor needs. Each one of the general
requirements of a sound debt management program, therefore, is seen
to have direct application to our present problem.

In order to formulate a program suited to the current situation, the
Treasury—as it has done in connection with each important financing
operation in the past—has been making extensive analyses of the
money and investment markets; it has been discussing the problems
on a continuing basis with representatives of the Federal Reserve Sys-
tem; and it has been conducting a series of informal conferences and
discussions—in which the Federal Reserve participates—with repre-
sentatives of leading investor and financial groups and others during
recent weeks.

While I have found general agreement, as I noted earlier, on the
need for securing the necessary amounts from nonbank investors, there
is a wide divergence of views on how we ought to go about securing
the funds; and there are differences of opinion, also, as to measures
which should be taken outside the area of debt management to main-
tain stability in the price structure and in the economy generally.

These diﬁ};rences of opinion are to be expected.. The problems in-
volved are extremely complex; they are all inter-related; and they
all touch on major aspects of public economic policy affecting wide
areas of the economy.

When we review all of these facts in the Treasury, and evaluate them
in terms of the problem at hand, the situation seems to us to add up
to these conclusions:

It is essential for the well-being of the country that the Treasury and
the Federal Reserve continue to work in the closest cooperation. Both
agencies are in wholehearted agreement on this matter. There is no
substitute for working together on the important problems which we
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MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT 13

shall have to solve jointly if the fundamental strength and productive
power of the American Economy are to be maintained. I feel that an
advisory council of the sort which I have discussed with the committee
today would be of help in broadening the scope of cooperation. The
spirit of cooperative effort, however, 1s the essence of the matter.

The prospect of substantial deficit financing in the period imme-
diately ahead underscores the importance of the broad economic ob-
jectives of the Treasury, and particularly of debt management policy.
The Treasury has succeeded during the postwar period in reducing the
proportion of the public debt held by the commercial banking system
from 42 percent at the peak of World War II financing to 33 percent
at the present time. Is has succeeded in maintaining savings bond
ownership not only at the wartime peak, but at a figure which is now
close to $58 billion—$9 billion higher than the amount held at the close
of World War II financing. Our deficit financing program must con-
serve these gains—and it must add to them.

For these reasons, the Treasury places great emphasis on the need
for prudence with respect to policies which affect the Federal debt. As
the subcomnmittee’s questionnaires brought out so clearly, a govern-
mental agency does not operate in the field of abstract theory; full
account must be given at all times to the practical implications of the
policies and programs undertaken. The opportunity which the pres-
ent hearings Wﬂ% provide for a discussion of measures appropriate to
our present situation will, I am convinced, make a most important con-
tribution to public understanding of the problems now confronting us.

Representative Patman. Thank you, Mr. Secretary.

Senator Douglas, would you like to ask any questions ¢

Senator Dougras. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Secretary Snyder, may I ask you what you think the policy of the
Federal Reserve System should be in the event of a large refunding
of Government securities or the issnance of a new set of Government
securities? Do you think that the Federal Reserve Board should be
committed to buy a sufficient quantity of those securities so that the
price may be maintained at the interest rates charged, and so that a
general feeling of confidence may be given so that the issue may be
subseribed ?

Secretary Swyper. Senator, I think that is a matter that will have
to be worked out between the Treasury and the Federal Reserve Board
as the situations arise. I have found that the Board and the Open
Market Conunittee have been very cooperative in our recent issues and
our refundings, and I think that we have worked out a fine cooperative
atmosphere, and I think that is a matter that we will have to continte
to work out.

Senator Douaras. Mr. Secretary, I want to point out that my ques-
tion to you was perfectly courteous. It was a question of what you
thought the policy should be, and your answer, in effect constitutes
refusal to answer the question.

I want to know whether you think that it is a function of the Fed-
eral Reserve Board to purchase a sufficient quantity of Government
securities in the event of a refunding of or a new issuance of securi-
ties so that the issue may go off successfully and be sold to the public
at the interest rate charged; and what you, in effect said was, “We
will work that out. T am not going to reply to the question.”
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14 MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT

Now, with all kindness I do not think that is treating a congres-
sional committee, which is trying to be fair with you, as a party

Secretary SNyper. Senator, I have no question as to your courtesy,
and I did not raise any such question intentionally.

Senator DouerLas. May I ask you what you think the policy of the
Federal Reserve Board should be under those conditions?

Secretary Snyper. I think that the policy of the Reserve Board
should be one of cooperation with the Treasury.

Senator Doucaras. And should the cooperation consist in purchas-
ing a sufficient number of securities in the open market so that you
can sell the securities at the interest rates which you decide upon?

Secretary Snyper. I tried to answer that very positively, sir.

Senator Doucras. I could not understand the answer at all, and T
would like to have the answer of the Secretary read back.

Representative Parman. The reporter will read the Secretary's
answer.

éThe Secretary’s answer was read.)

enator DouvcLas. Would you like to add anything?

Secretary Sxyper. I would like to state, Senator, as each situation
arises that will have to be a matter that will be worked out in the
light of conditions at the time,

Senator Doveras. You do not wish to make a statement of general
policy for the benefit of this congressional committee ¢

Secretary SNYDER. Not as to the Federal Reserve policies.

Senator Doueras. What do you think, ther:

Secretary Sxyper. Other than that, as I have stated, I think it is
one of close cooperation.

Senator Douaras. Then you would not carry on any conversations:
with the Federal Reserve Board should a question such as I have de-
scribed arise?

Secretary Sxyper. That is not my answer, Senator. If you will
reread it, you will see that I said it is a matter in which we will have
to cooperate most closely, and it will involve carrying on conversa-
tions, of course.

Senator Doucras. What do you think you will say to the Federal
Reserve Board when you have these conversations?

Secretary SxypEr. That depends on the circumstances under which
we are holding the conferences and the problems that face us.

Senator Doueras. This is what congressional committees frequently
face from administrative officials when we are trying to work out
policy. We are kept from the real point of view of the administra-
tive officials, and it becomes almost impossible for us to arrive at any
conclusion. T am very disappointed, Mr. Secretary, in your reply.

Do you think that the Federal Reserve Board should purchase Gov-
ernment securities or should not purchase Government securities in:
the circumstances I have outlined?

Secretary SNYpER. The Federal Reserve’s policy has been to conduct
their Open Market Committee operations in support of the Treasury’s
financing operations and, thereE)re——-—

Senator Douaras. You mean to buy a sufficient quantity ?

Secretary S~ypEr. I think they should continue their policy of sup-
porting the proper financing of (fovernment operations.

Senator Doucras. Does that mean they should, if necessary, buy am
unlimited quantity of Government securities?
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Secretary SNyper. It will have to be bottomed on conditions at the
time those decisions are made.

Senator Doucras. Is not the best protection for security issues the
general prosperity of the country, a balanced budget, protection
against the danger of future inflation, and a satisfactory interest rate?
If those conditions are met, to what degree is it necessary for aritfi-
cial support to be given by the Federal Reserve System ¢

Secretary SNYper. As the Senator knows, I have advocated balanced
budgets ever since my opening statement when I became Secretary of
the Treasury, and I still feel that we should maintain balanced budg-
ets to the greatest possible extent.

Senator Doueras. If those conditions are met why is it necessary
for the Federal Reserve Board to purchase any securities? Why
couldn’t the bond issue be met by the general investment market ?

Secretary Snyver. Well, in general, I think that you have stated
a very proper reason for believing that there would be no occasion,
but we would have to look at conditions that have occurred in the past,
and also have to measure what might develop in the future as to just
what would be the circumstances at any given time under any given

*  condition of the market or of the amount of financing that the Gov-
ernment has to maintain, whether it be refunding or whether it be new
issues. As to the using of the interest rate alone, that is a matter that
has caused a great deal of debate and discussion, and one which we
have tried to meet in our answers to the subcommittee’s queries. We
have to measure very carefully the decisions that will be made as to
interest rates.

Senator Douaras. Well, certainly, in times past the Treasury has
asked the Federal Reserve Board to stand ready to purchase Govern-
ment bonds if there were not enough private subscriptions; is that
true?

Secretary Snxyper. The Federal Reserve has offered to do that, and
been requested

Senator Doucras. Has not the Treasury requested that it do that?

Secretary Snyper. I was just finishing my answer.

Senator DoueLas. I beg your pardon.

Secretary Snyper. I said they have offered to do that, and the
Treasury has requested them to do that; that is correct.

Senator Douaras. The Treasury has asked them to do that?

Secretary Sxyper. Asked them to support the financing.

Senator Dougras. What would you say to the contention that you
are asking the Federal Reserve Board to do that which if practiced
by u private underwriter with regard to private issuances, would
render him liable to prosecution under the securities and exchange
stat111(te ?by the Securities and Exchange Commission for pegging the
market

Secretary S~xyper. I am sure the Federal Reserve Board got their
legal opinion on that before they undertook it.

Senator Douaras. The Securities and Exchange Commission, in
order to strike at one of the evils of private underwriting, provides
that the issuing house should not without due notice create an artifical
market by guaranteeing to support the price of securities by purchases.

Now, has not the policy in tEe past sometimes been in effect to urge
the Government to do that which is a penal offense for private under-
writers to do?

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



16 MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT

Secretary SNYpER. I am quite certain that when the Federal Reserve
'}Ldopted such a procedure that they carefully weighed the public wel-

are.

Senator DouaLas. There is no penalty against the Federal Reserve
Board’s supporting the market without publicly proclaiming that it is
doing so. It is not statutorily a criminal offense. But what I am
trying to get at is this: Just as we are trying to create natural con-
ditions in the stock market where issues can sell on their merits with-
out artificial support should we not with respect to the Government
securities market, depend on the general condition of the country,
the soundness of the Federal budget, the protection against the dan-
ger of future inflation, and a realistic interest rate rather than upon
artificial support through the purchase of bonds by the Federal
Reserve to maintain bond prices?

Secretary Sxyper. I think that we have had to measure this each
time. Of course, as you know, Senator, there was only 1 year in which
there was any net Federal Reserve support of the Government bond
market in the postwar period up until the time of Korea ; that is beside
the point as to your question, but it is interesting to note that net pur-
chases have not been generally the case all the way through the post-
war period.

Senator Doucras. It was true 1 year.

Secretary SNYpEr. In 1 year; that is correct, sir.

(The following was submitted for the record :)

This matter is discussed in detail in the answer to question 17 of the question-

naire submitted to the Secretary of the Treasury by the subcommittee. The
following table provides statistical information relating to the discussion:

Net purchases or net sales of Government bonds by the Federal Recserve, Jan. 1,
1946, to June 30, 1950, inclusive

Jan. 1 to Dec. 31, 1946, net sales_ . ___________ __ .. $0.2
Jan. 1 to Nov. 12, 1947, net sales )
Nov. 13 to Dec. 15, 1948, net purchases - 10.4
Dec. 16 to Dec. 31, 1949, net sales . _________ 3.9
Jan. 1 to June 30, 1950, net sales________ . - 1.6

1 Less than $50 million.

Senator DoueLas. It was true after Korea?

Secretary Sxyper. That is correct. I think we have to measure
carefully the broad public interest, and I am sure that is what the
Federal Reserve Board and the Open Market Committee take into
consideration in carrying out their obligations.

Senator Doucras. There is a fundamental issue involved here,
namely, whether you will provide so-called natural markets for Gov-
ernment securities or the degree to which you will provide artificial
markets for Government securities.

Perhaps, I am using _question-begging words in referring to the
purchase of the Federal Reserve as an artificial device, but the question
is the degree to which the Government will maintain its own bond
market or td the degree to which it will allow the bond market to be
settled by natural forces in the private field.

Secretary SNyper. Well, it boils down to the meeting of a practical
situation, I think, Senator, as long as——

Senator DoucLas. When you face a practical situation without any
general philosophy you are apt to come to great difficulties; and what
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we are trying to do here, if this inquiry has any merit—and if it does
not have merit we should close it out immediately, Mr. Chairman——

Secretary SNYpeEr. Well, the question is——

Senator Douaras (continuing). Is to see if we can try to work out
g}e].lei'la] principles for meeting these concrete situations which lie
ahead.

Secretary SNypeR. The question then arises as to whether or not
we should have an open-market operation.

Senator DoueLas. Ii\Yo, that is not the question. It is the degree——

Secretary SNyper. I think so.

Senator DoveLas (continuing). To which the Federal Reserve
System should bs committed to enable a Treasury issue to be success-
ful or the degree to which a Treasury issue should be allowed to take
its own chances in the public bond market or the private bond market.

Secretary Snyper. 1 think we have to consider the public interest
involved. With the large financings that we have to conduct in these
days, with the debt the size it is, there must be some assurance mutually
agreed on between the Federal Reserve and the Treasury that these
operations will be carried out with assurance as to the stability of the
Federal Government bond market. !

Senator Doucras. In other words, the Federal Reserve System
should be willing and agree to purchase a sufficient number of securi-
ties so that the issue can be sold ?

Secretary Sxyper. I think that is a matter that will have to be care-
fully weighed.

Senator Doveras. Who is to determine the interest rate?

; Slecretary S~ypER. Well, that matter is always discussed very care-
ully, sir.

Senator Doucras. Who is to make the final decision on it?

Secretary Sxyper. There is only one place that it can finally be
made by law, and that is in the Treasury Department.

Senator Douaras. When the Treasury makes the decision, there-
fore, is the Federal Reserve Board supposed to purchase a sufficient
number of bonds so that the issue can be a success at the interest rates
determined by the Treasury?

Secretar{)b‘NYDER. I think we can work out cooperation.

Senator Doueras. Cooperation is a beautiful word, but it is like an
overcoat, it covers quite a range of reality.

Secretary Snyper. It has to do that, sir. In these days we have to
face realities as well as theories.

Senator Doucras. Mr. Secretary, when the Federal Reserve Open
Market Committee buys Federal securities, what happens? How does
it pay for these Government securities?

Secretary Sxyper. Well, of course, it pays for it out of the funds
that it creates.

Senator Doueras. You mean it pays for them by check?

Secretary Sxyoer. I beg pardon?

Senator DoucLas. You mean it pays for them by check?

Secretary Sxyper. Or by giving eredits, which is the same thin]%‘.

Senator Doveras. When 1t pays for them by check, these checks go
into the hands of the banks?

Secretary SNyper. It goes to the credit of the bank; yes, sir.

Senator Doveras. And the banks do what with the checks?
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18 MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT

Secregary SNYDER. You are just talking about the mechanics of it,
are you?

Senator Douvaras. That is right.

Secretary SNypeEr. When the Federal Reserve buys securities from
the banks, why, it is—

Senator DoucrLas. Let us take the situation when Federal Reserve
buys from the banks or private security dealers.

Secretary SNYDER. When it buys from a bank, of course, it will issue
a check or give it direct credit on the books of one of the Federal Re-
serve banks. In either event that increases the deposit of the seller of
the securities.

Senator DoueLas. And of the member bank, is that not true?

Secretary SNyper. Well then, of course, they increase the deposits.

Senator DouaLas. Yes; the deposits. When these checks are pre-
sented by the banks either directly or the banks’ acquiring these checks
from the private security dealers, they are deposited by the banks, are
they not, 1n their accounts with the Federal Reserve?

ecretary SNYDER. Yes; the deposits with the Federal Reserve
banks are member-bank reserves.

Senator Douaras. I understand. They, therefore, increase the de-
posits which the member banks have with the Federal Rederve; is that
not true?

Secretary SNYDER. Yes.

Senator Douaras. That is right. And it, therefore, increases the
reserves which the member banks have; is that not true?

Secretary SNyper. That is correct.

Senator DoueLas. The reserve requirements presently in effect are
14, 20, and 24 percent, respectively, for the country, reserve city, and
central reserve city banks. On the average, I believe the reserve re-
quirement is 16 percent, and that is for each dollar of short-time de-
posits there must be roughly a 16-percent reserve.

That leads me to this question: When the reserves of the member
ganﬁs rlincrease, what happens to the lending capacity of the member

anks?

Secretary SNyYper. In general, it is increased, of course.

Senator Doueras. And approximately in what ratio?

Secretary SNYpER. I do not know just what that ratio is—

Senator Doueras. It is approximately 6 to 1, at least theoretically.

Secretary Sxyper. Generally, it is considered somewhere around
5to 1. What it is precisely I do not know.

Senator Doueras. Well, the Federal Reserve says 6 to 1. The re-
serve ratio of 14 percent for the banks in the smaller cities, 20 percent
is the next group of cities, and 24 in the largest cities—

Secretary SNYDER. 5to1lor6tol.

Senator Doueras. The Federal Reserve says 6 to 1. So that the in-
crease of the reserves of the member banks in the Federal Reserve
System increases their lending capacity in a sixfold ratio to that of
their increase in reserves is that not true?

Secretary SNYDER. Something in that area.

Senator Doueras. Yes.

Now, then, banks; do the banks like to keep earning capacity idle?

Secretary SNYpER. Well, they would be accused of poor banking if
they did.
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Senator Douaras. That is right. Therefore, they will want to lend,
assuming the risks are sound, up to the limit of their lending capacity,
is that not true? .

Secretary SNYpEr. They, generally speaking, do that; that is their

policy.
_ Senator Doucras. That is, except when you have a period of depres-
sion.
Secretary SNypEr. That is the policy of good banking manage-
ment; yes.

Senator DouerLas. Except when you have a period of depression?

Secretary SNYDER. Yes.

Senator Dovaras. Therefore, the increase of reserves will probably
be accompanied by a parallel increase in bank loans, in a ratio up to
5 or 6 times that of the increasing reserves, is that not true?

Secretary SNYDER. It sometimes works out that way.

Senator Doucras. If we have a period of comparatively full em-
ployment, such as we have now with unemployment at roughly 3
percent, and unemployment chiefly in localized areas such as Detroit,
New York, and certain other regions, will this increase in loans cause
substantially more goods to be produced? Will it put idle labor to
work with idle resources producing commodities which otherwise
would not be produced ¢

hSe@cretary NYDER. Would an increase in bank credit accomplish
that

Senator Doucras. Yes.

Secretar{)SNYDER. Well, it might aid in it; yes.

Senator Dovueras. I mean if you have comparatively full employ-
ment, in which virtually everyone has a job. Do you think you would
effect any substantial reduction in unemployment below the 3.3 per-
cent which we are supposed to have now ¢

Secretary Snyper. Well, then we get into the realities of the ques-
tion. Now when we are talking about——

Senator Doueras. Yes.

Secretary SNyper. The answer to your statement theoretically
would be that any expansion of credit under conditions of full em-
ployment and full utilization of manufacturing capacity would only
tend to oversupply the market.

Senator Dougras. Over-supply what market ?

Secretary Sxyper. The eredit market.

Senator Doueras. That is a vague phrase. My question was whether
you thought there would be any significant increase in physical pro-
duction because of a further expansion of bank loans wﬁen you have
substantially full employment. ’

Secretary SNYDER. Yes; that is what I was addressing myself to.

Senator DoueLas. Do you think there would be any significant
increase in physical production ?

Secretary SNYDER. I think that it all depends on whether you want
credit to flow to increase production, and that is why I said we get into
the realities of whether or not it is a question of supplying credit.

Senator DoucrLas. With unemployment down to 3.3 percent, do you
think you can drive it down much further than that by an expansion
in bank loans?
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Secretary SNYpER. The question that we are really faced with,
though, right now, Senators—I am willing to answer all your theoreti-
cal questions.

Senator Doucras. These are not theoretical questions, Mr. Secretary.

Secretary Snyper. Well, it turns out that way from a practical
standpoint.

Senator Douceras. These are extremely broad and important
questions.

Secretary SNypEr. It turns out to be a theory against practice, be-
cause if in this defense program bank credit had been completely shut
off, then the question would come up as to who would supply the credit
to these expanding operations for the defense program.

Senator DouerLas. Mr. Secretary, I am not proposing to shut off
bank credit. I am merely saying if the Federal Reserve is asked to
buy large quantities of Government securities in the open market, does
it not create added bank reserves in the Federal Reserve System, and
the answer to that has been “Yes”; isn’t that correct?

Secretary Snyper. That is correct.

Senator Doucras. The next question was, with added bank reserves
in the Federal Reserve System, does not this lead, too, to increased
bank loans, and the answer to that was “Yes.”

The third question was do these increased bank loans in a period
of comparatively full employment lead to an increase in production
or do they lead to an increase in prices? That is what I am coming to.

Secretary SnYper. Well, they could well lead to an increase in

rices.
P Senator Douecras. That is the point. Now, will they not lead to an
increase in prices when the only unemployment which exists is seasonal
and transitional, plus a few isolated pockets which cannot be removed
by the expansion of bank credit ?

Secretary Snyper. Well, the question, of course, that is raised then
is how to prevent that expansion of bank credit. We get into the
proé)le.m of what could or could not prevent the expansion of bank
credit.

Senator Doucras. Mr. Secretary, is it not true that the expansion
of bank loans in a period of comparatively full employment will fur-
nish the economy~~public and private—with more monetary purchas-
ing power, which will then be used for the purchase of commodities
and for labor?

Secretary Sxyper. That is certainly true, and we have encouraged
eve(xi'y possible way of holding back the expansion of inflationary bank
credit.

Senator Doucras. Just a minute. I think you are pursuing con-
tradictory aims, that is the point. The expansion of bank credit will
furnish to private persons and to some degree the Government, added
monetary purchasing power which they will use to bid for goods and
services but virtually all the labor is employed so that in effect, you
will have more purchasing power to buy the existing stock of goods
and services. Will not that inevitably force pricesup?

Secretary Snyper. That is correct.

Senator Douaras. Well, that is inflation, is it not ?

Secretary Snyper. That is a definition of it.

Senator Dougras. That is right.
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Here is the point: In order to maintain the price of the bonds, you
ask the Federal Reserve System to purchase large quantities of Gov-
ernment securities; but the purchase of these large quantities leads to
inflation, by adding to the reserves, and hence the lending capacity
of banks.

Now, then, you stated that one of your purposes was to prevent
inflation. How much weight do you give to the prevention of infla-
tion as compared to the maintenance of a bond market at a low interest
rate? When these two principles come in conflict, which is to have
precedence ?

Secretary SNyoer. Well, the question, of course, then comes into
sharp focus as to whether interest rates are going to hold back the
seeking of bank credit by users of bank credit.

Senator Doucras. Just a minute. Iconomists have frequently tried
to emphasize the control of credit on the demand side by the interest
rate. I want to assure you that that is not my point. I am not saying
that an increase in the interest rate will appreciably decrease the pri-
vate demand for capital.

What I am asking is: Should it not be a function of Government to
prevent the supply of bank credit from expanding inore rapidly than
the quantity of physical production, because if the quantity of bank
credit does expand more rapidly than the quantity of physical pro-
duction the inevitable result, as you have admitted, is an increase in
prices.

Secretary S~xypEr. Well, the problem then arises as to directing
available bank credit into the noninflationary areas.

Senator DoveLas. What are those?

Secretary Snyper. And that

Senator Doueras. What are those?

Secretary Sxyoer. Well, that would be for the normal supply of
neded capital for the operation of necessary business; and for, of
necessity, in these conditions, the supply of credit to carry on the
defense program.

Senator Doveras. Have you ever thought of the fact that possibly
the total supply of bank credit should not be inereased or at any rate
should not be increased more rapidly than the volume of production?
How can you expect to pour additional credit into the economy and yet
prevent that credit from spilling over in the form of an increase in
prices in a period of full employment?

Secretary Sxyper. Well, in order to prevent it, we had to put con-
trols in, because unless you control the produetion in nondefense
areas—then you are going to have created a situation demanding addi-
tional credit. But if you could control production and let the wages
and the raw materials flow into the production of materials needed
for defense requirements—if you could thus balance the demand and
requirement for the use of labor and raw materials between the defense
and the nondefense programs, we could hold total credit down to a
certain level.

Senator DovarLas. Mr. Secretary, if you force the Federal Reserve
System to purchase additional large quantities of Government bonds,
thus expanding bank reserves, thus expanding credit, the task of trying
to prevent prices from increasing, after all this is done, it will be just
as futile-as when T fill this glass of water and keep pouring it in, and

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



22 MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT

then try to mop up the overflow with a pocket handkerchief. Why
not get at the source and try to prevent the undue expansion of the total
quantities of bank credit itself?

Secretary SNyper. We would like to accomplish that, Senator, as
much as you would, of course.

Senator Doucras. If you force the Federal Market Committee to
purchase unlimited quantities of Government bonds, far from stabil-
1zing the price level, you are inflating the price level.

Secretary Sxyper. How would you prevent the undue expansion
of bank credit? How would you meet the credit needs of the defense
progeram when Congress has not put in the necessary control meas-
ures?

Senator Douaras. Oh, I voted for those control measures.

Secretary SNYDER. Just a minute, we are talking generally.

Senator Dovucras. I voted for those control measures, and I think
they have a limited degree of aid, but to depend solely upon direct
controls to restrain prices when you are inflating the money supply
is to my mind foolish—forgive me for saying so—and if anybody has
more glasses of water, I will demonstrate again.

Secretary Snyper. We will accept the——

Senator Douaras. Just pouring in credit, pouring in more credit
and then to say put in direct controls——

Secretary SNYDER. Senator, we will accept the demonstration; you
are spoiling one of your reports there.

Senator Doueras. It is just utterly foolish. Why not stop pouring?

Secretary SnyYpeR. Well, I wish you would, because you are spoiling
one of those fine reports there. [Laughter.]

Senator Douaeras. I wish you would stop pouring credit or trying
to force the Federal Reserve-System to pour credit into the banking
system; where the damage is far greater by pouring the credit than
in pouring the water.

Secretary Snxyper. There is no question about that, Senator ; and it
is a problem that we have to face very seriously; you know that. I
am no more an inflationist than you are.

Senator Douaras. You say you want to keep interest rates down,
but you also want to prevent inflation. Which is better, a stable inter-
est rate but expanding bank loans and rising prices or a stable price
level even though it may mean a rising interest rate?

Secretary SnypEr. Well, Senator, as I have said many times, I
have no doctrinaire views on holding interest rates generally over a
long period of time at any one point. We have demonstrated that
during the postwar period when the Treasury cooperated with the
Federal Reserve in permitting interest rates to rise in the short-
term securities market, because we felt that was the proper thing to
do.

For a further discussion of this point, reference can be made to the answer to
question 17 beginning on page 50 and the answer to question 28 beginning on page
103 of part I of the subcommittee’s document containing the replies to question-
naires submitted by the subcommittee.

Senator Douaras. But here is my point : I think we have established
it pretty clearly that if the Federal ﬁeserve is forced to buy unlimited
quantities of Government securities or large quantities of Govern-
ment securities, the inevitable effect in a period of comparatively full
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employment such as we have now, with only 3.3 percent unemployed,
is to inflate the money supply, and drive up prices. This in turn
increases the cost of Government services, eats into the income of
those with fixed incomes and creates all the havoc of inflation. Is that
not a rather poor policy ¢ ]

Secretary SnYper. Well, let us take a look at the whole picture.
Since the end of World War II financing, actually the bank-owned
public debt has declined by over thirty billions of dollars. The point
is we have not been—

Senator Doucras. 1945 and 1946—that period was a very fortunate
year, because the high war tax rates were in effect, and military ex-

enditures had tapered off, and if we were to get into a discussion of
Eudgetary policy, we would get into further issues, but I understood
our chairman to say we were not going to discuss budgetary policy,
so I am not going to pursue that subject any further.

Secretary SNYDER. I am not trying to get into budgetary policy;
I am just trying to point out, though, that it is not a matter of con-
tinually forcing the Federal Reserve to buy over the long run.

Senator DoucLas. I helped conduct hearings parallel to these 214
years ago, and the testimony was perfectly clear, supported by suffi-
cient documents that were introduced, to indicate that the Treasury
has generally insisted in the past that the Federal Reserve System
purc%ase (overnment bonds in order to support the market, and did
so until the famous accord of April, agreed upon in March, but dated,
I believe, early in April 1951.

Now, some of us are a little fearful that this accord may be dis-
continued or if cooperation is obtained that it may be by the Federal
Reserve agreeing to the policies of the Treasury.

Now, I believe, we have a right to be fearful about that, Mr. Sec-
retary.

Secretary S~xyper. And the Treasury has a right to be hopeful-—-

Senator %OUGLAS. You mean hopeful that there will be inflation?

Secretary SNYDER. That we will have accord. We do not have quite
as much suspicion about an accord as you do.

Senator Doueras. And that the Federal Reserve will purchase un-
limited supplies of Government bonds ¢

Secretary Sxyper. No, that we will have cooperation and the Fed-.
eral Reserve and the Treasury in the fashion——

Senator Douaras. Does that accord, in your mind, carry with it the
idea that there will be large purchases by the Federal 1’Ryeserve?

Secretary SNyYDER. It carries with it the idea that the Federal Re-
serve and the Treasury are going to sit down and work things out
together to the best interests of the public.

enator Doucras. Well, I do not know what to say that would
replﬂ to an answer like that. I suppose I ought to send bouquets to
you both in the hope that you have a happy meeting.
Secretary SNyYper. I hope you will share with me the hope that
you will do that. [Laughter.]

Senator DoucLas. Are you worried about inflation ?

Secretary SxypEr. Yes, sir; I have been continually.

Senator Doucras. Yet the purchase of large quantities of bonds
by the Federal Reserve System leads to inflation, does it not?

Secretary SNypEr. It contributes in a degree.
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Senator Douaras. Therefore, I should think you would be very
fearful and be afraid that the Federal Reserve System might buy
large quantities of these bonds.

Secretary Sxyper. We have the practical problem of managing the
debt, Senator.

Senator DoucLas. Which takes precedence, the management of the
debt or the maintenance of a stable price level ¢

Secretary S~yper. 1 think that they are interrelated.

Senator DoueLas. But when they conflict which do you think is
the more important?

Secretary SNYDER. You have to measure the conditions of the mo-
ment when you are making the decision—that is not a decision you
make for all time.

Senator Douaras. That is, you might at certain times conclude that
the management of the debt was more important than the maintenance
of stable prices assuming the two are in conflict?

Secretary SNyper. At times I think that you will find that it might
be.

Senator Doucras. In a nonwar period ?

Secretary SNyDEr. I did not say that. That is why I pointed out
in times such as we are faced with now

Senator DoueLas. During a nonwar period, do you think the man-
agement of the debt is more important than the maintenance of a stable
price level ¢

Secretary Sxyprr. I think that was the type of problem faced by
the Employment Act of 1946.

Senator Douaras. The Employment Act does not solve that
problem.

Secretary SNypEr. I know it does not solve it. It points up to us
the real problem of meeting both inflationary and deflationary pres-
sures, and put the problem right up to Congress and to the Treasury
and to all of the Government.

Senator Douaras. And the way the Treasury solved it is to look the
issue squarely in the face and say, “We won’t solve it”?

Secretary Snyprr. I will not project how we are going to handle
all these issues in the future. I certainly could not, Senator, not in
open session, unfortunately.

Senator DoucLas. Then, since I am foreclosed from discussing the
future, is it possible for me to discuss the past ?

Secretary Sxyper. That is right.

Senator DoueLas. Did not the purchase of securities, Government
securities, by the Federal Reserve Systen after Korea, give rise to an
increase in (&) in the reserves of member banks in the Federal Re-
serve System, (b) increased loans by the member banks to private in-
dustry and individuals and (¢) an increase in the price level ?

Secretary Snypgr. I think we cover that in answer 17 of the ques-
tionnaire. I will be glad to prepare another

Senator Doueras. Would you reply to it in hearings?

Secretary Sxyper. I would be glad to read that into the hearing,
yes. .

Senator Doucras. Answer 17 is quite an answer. It extends over
some pages. .

Secretary SNYDER. Yes, sir.
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Senator Doueras. I would like to ask you very briefly, did not the
purchase of Government securities by the Federal Reserve System
after Korea result in an increase in bank reserves in the Federal Re-
serve System ?

Secretary Sxyper. I will be glad to read this into the record.

Senator Doueras. Mr. Chairman, I suggest that this is not an ap-
propriate answer on the part of the Secretary.

Secretary Sxyper. I want to suggest to the Senator that I have the
responsibility to manage the debt, and I am going to be very careful
how T answer each question.

I want the best good to come out of these meetings. I am the person
responsible for final decisions in the management of the debt, except.
in those cases in which the issuance of securities is subject to the
approval of the President. I must be extremely careful of everything
Isay

Senator Doueras. I am asking you about the past.

Secretary Sxyper. Yes, sir; I want to give you exactly what hap-
pened in the past. I don’t want to rely on memory.

Senator DoucrLas. May I say for the record, the answer to question
17 began on page 50, and it concludes on page 74. Is it the intention
of the Secretary to read 24 pages into the record, each page of which
consists of approximately a thousand words?

Secretary SNyper. Well, T will add this sentence, substitute this for
that. Of course, 17 is part of the record anyway and is available to the
committee, but I would like to say here that at the start of the Korean
invasion on June 25, 1950, the Federal Reserve System was selling:
bonds, continuing that policy which had been adopted in November
1949, making bonds readily available as prices were marked down,
From November 1949, to June 21, 1950, the Federal Reserve holdings
of bonds declined approximately $1,900,000,000. )

Senator DoucLas. Holdings of the Federal Reserve declined %

Secretary SNYDER. Yes, sir.

Senator Doueras. From June 1950 ¢

Secretary SNYpER. From November 1949, to June 21, 1950.

Senator Doueras. Oh, well I am speaking of the period immediately
after Korea, namely, from July 1, 1950, on.

Secretary Sxyper. Oh, —

- Senator Doucras. Is it not true that after Korea the holdings of the

Federal Reserve System of Government bonds increased from 18.2
billions on June 28, 1950, to 22.2 billions on March 7, 1951, or an in-
crease of 4 billions? These figures are found in the report of the
Federal Reserve Bulletin for May 1951, page 515, and in the same
document, page 527, the figures on all bank loans are given.

These loans increased from 52 billions on June 30, 1950, to 62 billions
on February 28, 1951, and 63 billions on March 28, or an increase in
that time of 11 billions. That is, during the 8-month period when
there was an increase of $4 billion in securities held by the Federal
Reserve System, there was an increase of $11 billion or roughly 21
percent in bank loans. During the same period we alse had an increasa
of 16.6 percent in wholesale prices.

Now was not the increase in bank loans one of the reasons which
permitted the increase in wholesale prices to take place?

Secretary SNYDER. It could have been one of the many reasons.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



26 MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT

Senator Doucras. Well, was it not an important reason; in fact,
the important reason ? . .

Secretary Snyper. Well, I would not say it was the important
reason.

Senator DoucrLas. What other important reason could there be?
Here you have bank credit increasing by 21 percent, wholesale prices
increasing between 16 and 17 percent. The inference seems to me
obvious. When you increase the quantity of money in relationship to
goods, the price level rises.

Secretary Sxyper. There was a general rushing in to buy by the
consumer.

Senator DouaLas. Yes; but they could not have made these specu-
lative purchases had they not been able to get the bank loans, and the
bank loans would not have been obtained unless bank reserves had
been expanded through the purchase of additional securities by the
Reserve System. It was the purchase by the Reserve System of the
securities which made bank credit available for speculative purchasing.

Secretary SNYpER. There was a tremendous amount of stored-up
savings in the business world that had no effect

Senator Dovaras. These are not by any means all stored-up sav-
ings. These are loans, which made up the added monetary parchas-
ing power.

%ecretary S~xyper. Loans were only a part of the picture. That is
Why I say that was not the whole matter.

Senator Doueras. Is it not interesting that you have an increase
in the quantity of bank credit at about the same ratio as the increase
in the price level? Incidentally you will find that the increase in
physical production and in velocity roughly balanced each other at
about 8 or 9 percent apiece. You can therefore throw those out.
It is the increase in the quantity of money and credit that primarily
caused the increase in prices.

Secretary Sxyper. It was, of course, recognized that efforts must
be made to curtail credit expansion.

Senator Doucras. But during this entire time the Federal Reserve
System, under encouragement from the Treasury, was purchasing
enormous quantities of (Government securities.

Secretary Sxyper. Well, the total holdings of the Federal Reserve
in Government securities today are not much different from what the
were—they are really lower than at the end of the war finance period.

Senator Douaras. I am not speaking about the war. I am taking
this critical post-Korea }Il)eriod, and I am pointing out that in that
period the Reserve purchased roughly $4 billion net of Government
securities, building up member bank reserves. These increased mem-
ber bank reserves in turn permitted member banks to increase loans,
which they did in the total of $10 billion, that is up to March 1, 1951.
This would be an increase in the quantity of credit of 19 percent with
prices increasing by about 17 percent during the same period. And
when you increase the quantity of money in relationship to goods, you
increase the price level.

Secretary Sxyper. Well, of course, Senator, it is interesting to
note that since the accord

Senator Doueras. Well, since the accord, quite right.
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Secretary SNYper. But loans have gone up just the same since the
accord—credit has not been cut off—and prices have leveled off. That

is the point I was making.

The statistics which support this statement are as follows:
Federal Reserve holdings of Government securities went up $1.6 billion be-
tween February 28 and December 26, 1951, and commercial bank loans went up
$4.8 billion. But wholesale prices went down during this period—over 3 percent
as measured by the Department of Labor’s all-commodity wholesale prices index
(900 commodities) and 15 percent for the 28 commodities included in the De-
‘Wholesale prices were, in fact,
beginning to show a tendency to level off at the time the accord was reached.
The following tables give the figures in detail:

partment of Labor’s basic commodity index.

TABLE 1. Federal Reserve holdings of Government securities and commercial

bank loans
[In billions of dollars]
Feb. 28, 1951 | Dec. 26, 1951 Increase
Federal Reserve holdings. ... oL 21.9 23.5 1.6
Loans of all commercial banks. .. oo c.uoouoooa o 53.5 58.3 4.8

TaAsBLE 2.—Department of Labor index of all commodity wholesale prices

Week ended—

1951—Jan. 2______________
Jan. 9

[1926==100]

CWHRWOO~T—00

Month
1951—January . ________.____. 180
February ._______._____. 183
March___ .. ___________ 184
April . _ ... 183.
May.__ e 182
June. . _ . ___ 181
July . ___ 179
Auvgust__ . ______ 178,
September______________ 177.
October._______________ 178.
November___________.._. 178.
December_ . ___________ 177.

PWDORTORIOD—

NotE.—The weekly index covers a much smaller number of commodities (115) than the monthly index
(900); i, is used primarily to indicate the trend of price changes in the interim periods between the publi-

cation of the monthly figures.

TABLE 3.—Department of Labor index for 28 basic commodities

Week ended—

97308—52——3
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H O =T O M) ~T O ~T N =T

End of month

1951—Jan. 31_________________ 388.
Feb. 28 .. 386
Mar. 30 . ____ 378
Apr. 30 . ___ 372
May 31 ______________. 359
June 29_ _ . .. ______.__.._ 342
July 31_______________ 326
Aug. 31 .. 323
Sept. 28 . 328.
Qet. 31 .. 326
Nov. 30 .. 327
Dee. 28 _ .. 327

WHOONOOIOOOD



28 MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT

Senator Doucras. Well, now just a minute. They had some idle
reserves, that is the answer to that. They had unused reserves upon
which they could expand.

Secretary SNYDER. But the fact that the Fed. was not buying Gov-
ernment bonds did not stop——

Senator Doucras. But the past purchases, particularly in the winter,
gave the banks reserves which they did not immediately use but which
they could utilize in the subsequent period.

Secretary SNYpEr. Well, we would have to analyze to see what those
reserve holdings were.

(The material subsequently submitted is as follows:)

The table that follows shows excess reserves of member banks weekly for the
year following the outbreak of hostilities in Korea. The figures fluctuated from

week to week, but there was no significant upward trend as a result of the
expansion of the Federal Reserve portfolio during the period.

Member bank excess reserves

{In milllons of dollars]

Becess Brcess
1950 Reserves 1951 Reserves
June 28 526 | Jan. 3 —— 1,191
July 5 791 | Jan. 10.__. 1,111
July 12 904 | Jan, 17 __ 969
July 19. 630 Jan. 24 650
July 26 830 | Jan. 31___ 937
Aug. 2 842 Feb. 7T____ 826
Aug. 9 831 Feb. 14.__ 741
Aug. 16 685 | Feb. 21 577
Aug. 23 756 | Feb. 28__ 700
Aug. 30___ 518 ) Mar. 7___ 716
Sept. 6 wew— 864|Mar. 14 1, 042
Sept. 13 931 | Mar. 21_____ 577
Sept. 20 353 | Mar. 28_________ . __ 488
Sept. 27___ 862 | Apr. 4 - 6846
Oct. 4 778 Apr. 11 987
Oct. 11._____ 860 | Apr. 18____ 1,116
Oct. 18 1,250| Apr. 25 - 694
Oct. 25 687 May 2_.__ 456
Nov. 1 2 May O - 563
Nov. 8 T9|May 16 766
Nov. 165___ 1,010 May 23— 291
Nov. 22 . 538 | May 30____ 306
Nov. 29 679 | Tine G_____._ 863
Dec. 6- 949 (Tune 18— o~ 1, 070
Dec. 13 1,100 (June 20__________ 840
Dec. 20 866 |June 27 ___________ 538
Dec. 27 ———— B9

Senator DoucrLas. We could easily work that out by getting the
figures on excess reserves by periods. I think that would show that the
banks laid up for themselves reserves which they did not immediately
use but which were available not only for the expansion in credit
between July 1950 and A pril 1951, but after April as well.

The only conclusion I can draw is that the Federal Reserve under
Tre_as(ixry stimulus was a big contributor to inflation during this
period.

Secretary SNYpER. Well, there are many other factors besides that.
This is discussed in question 17 of the questionnaire—page 69 of
volume I.

Senator DoucLas. It was the chief contributor.

Secretary Snyper. I doubt it.
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Senator Doueras. In other words, according to you, the primary
factor, the primary cause of inflation, is not the ratio between the total
quantity between money and credit on the one hand, and total quantity
of goods on the other, but some other element or elements?

g(;)c(;'etary S~ypER. I said I doubted that the Federal Reserve pur-
chase of Government bonds was the important contributor to inflation,
and I do say it.

Senator Doucras. Mr. Secretary, the purchase of these Govern-
ment bonds increased member bank reserves by $4 billion. That would
theoretically enable them to loan out from $20 billion to $24 billion
more of credit, and you said that was their tendency, being unwilling
to leave idle lending capacity.

They actually increased their loans by $10 billion during the same
period, increasing from 52 to 62 billions, an increase of 19 percent.
They have expanded total loans $6 billion more since then, or have
expanded the total quantity of eredit by $16 billion, an increase of
about 30 percent since Korea.

Now how can you avoid the conclusion that it was the purchase of
Government bonds during this period which was a primary factor
that led to inflation, or that it was the main cause?

Secretary Sxyper. 1 don’t consider it the main cause.

Senator Doueras. What would be the main cause then if this is not 2

Secretary SNYper. I think the general attitude, the scare buying.

Senator %OUGLAS. But the scare buying was financed by credit.

. Secretary SNyper. But not entirely by credit created this way, not
by a long shot.

Senator Doucras. But 1partially by this.

Secretary Sxyper. Well, partially, I am willing to admit partially,
but it was not the important cause.

This matter was discussed in the answer to question 17 of the questionnaire
submitted to the Secretary of the Treasury by the subcommittee, as follows:

“The primary cause of the inflationary situation, throughout the entire post-
war period, was an unprecedented demand for goods by business and consumers
generally. Before Korea, individuals bought goods to fulfill the stored-up de-
mands which had resulted from the shortages of World War II; and industry
replaced and expanded plant and equipment in order to meet civilian peacetime
needs. After Korea, individuals and businesses, remembering the shortages of
World War II, bought goods in anticipation of shortages in the defense period;
and requirements for materials and goods were also stepped up sharply in
order to meet the expanded military needs of the period. Some of these purchases
were financed by an expansion of bank credit—but not all of them, by any means.
Bank credit, for example, accounted for only about one-tenth of the 1950 financial
needs of business corporations.”

Senator Dovaras. In other words, it was not an important cause of
inflation.

Secretary SxypEr. I said not the important. Please don’t let’s get
my words mixed up, Senator. I have a hard enough time with them
as it is.

Senator Doucras. I have some trouble, too.

Secretary SxYper. It was a partial cause, but when you had to meas-
ure what the other side of the picture would have been. Now how
would you have prevented the banks from going to the Federal to sell
their bonds? Would you have risked letting the price of the bonds
go to the bottom ¢

Senator Douaras. Then you say in order to maintain the price of
the bonds the Federal Reserve should have purchased ?
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30 MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT

Secretary Sxyper. No, I am just asking you how would you have
prevented 1it.

Senator Doveras. I am asking you, Mr. Secretary.

Secretary SNYDER. You seem to be bringing up the point. I said I
don’t think it caused it, but we have to have the other side of it. Could
you have prevented—by any measure that you took—the creation of
a considerable amount of credit, and might not other steps that might
have been taken by the Federal Reserve and the Treasury been some-
what more disruptive than what was done?

Senator Doueras. Well, when the Federal Reserve ceased purchas-
in% unlimited quantity of bonds, I believe you and others said that this
policy would occasion a great fall in the price of the bonds.

Secretary SNYpERr. No, sir, I don’t think you will find I ever made
such a statement.

Senator Doueras. You were fearful of it, were you not ¢

Secretary SNYpEr. I don’t think you will find I ever made that
statement, because prudence would tell me, as Secretary of the Treas-
ury, who was responsible for debt management, not to make such
statements.

Senator Douaras. What isall the shooting about then?

Secretary Sxyper. Well, I don’t know.

Senator Douaras. Well, I don’t know either at this point.

Secretary SNYpER. You are holding the guns, I am not.

Senator Doveras. If you didn’t think there was any danger of the
price of bonds falling disastrously, then why should the Federal Re-
serve System be compelled to purchase them?

Secretary SN¥pER. I would be very interested in trying to find
wherever I made such a statement, because prudence would tell me
not to go out scaring people about the United States bond market.

Senator Doueras. Well, if you did not make such a statement, cer-
tain other highly placed men in the Government did make it.

Secretary Sxyper. Of course, I don’t control the voice of the Gov-
ernment.

Senator Doueras. Well, then you think that it is not necessary for
the Federal Reserve Board to purchase the bonds in order to maintain
the price——

Secretary S~xyper. I don’t think I ever made that statement, either.

Senator Doueras. Then what have you said, or has this been an
exercise in trying to conceal your meaning from congressional com-
mittees?

Secretary Snyper. No, it certainly has not been, but there has been
such free conversation about what I have or haven’t said, I think——

Senator Dovuaras. Do you think it necessary for the Federal Re-
serve Board during this 8-month period following Korea to have pur-
chased large quantities of Government bonds in order to maintain
their price?

Secretary Snyper. The Federal Reserve open market committee
had to meet their responsibilities in assisting the Treasury to main-
tain the Government’s financial operations.

Senator DoueLas. Answer yes or no. Do you think they should
have purchased these bonds during the period ¢

Secretary Sxyper. I think the operation was necessary.

Senator Doueras. You believe that it was necessary?

Secretary SNYDER. Yes, sir.
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Senator Doueras. Even though it occasioned this inflation ¢

Secretary SnyYper. I did not say it occasioned the inflation. I again
want to be sure that I did not admit that, sir. It may have had a
partial effect on it, yes, sir, but then we had to measure the partial
effect on the other circumstances.

Senator Doueras. The effect it had on inflation according to you
was not as bad as the beneficial effect of maintaining the price of Gov-
ernment bonds.

Secretary Sxyoer. Of not only the Government bonds, but the whole
stability of the financial system.

Senator DoucLas. Has the United States come to such a pass that
its securities need artificial support? Again I ask, are not the produc-
tivity of the country, the degree of financial soundness of the country,
and some adjustment of interest rates sufficient to provide a market
for Government bonds without “pegging” the market through Federal
Reserve purchases?

Secretary SNYpER. I just want to recall what happened after World
WarI. Wehave got to consider that.

Senator Doucras. I believe we have heard of that.

Secretary Sxyper. I think we have heard it, too. I certainly have.

Senator Doueras. Mr. Secretary, are the bonds that you issue now
the same as were issued during the first world war ?

Secretary SNyper. No, they have all been liquidated.

Senator Doucras. Now, M};'. Secretary

Secretary SNYpER. You asked a question. I am going to have to
reply.

Iégnator Doucras. You reply as the State Department commonly re-
plies. Now, Mr. Secretary, what about the differences in the types
of savings bonds which are issued now—Series E, F, and G as com-
paredtothen? Arethose redeemable?

Secretary SNYDER. Yes, they are redeemable.

Senator Doucras. Can be cashed in at any time?

Secretary SNYDER. Yes, sir, at any time after they have been held a
stated minimum period.

Senator Doucras. At any time?

Secretary Snyper. That is correct.

Senator DoucLas. And at what price?

Secretary Sxyper. There may be some notice period.

Senator Dougras. At what price?

Secretary SNYDER. At a stated price.

Senator Doueras. At par, isn’t that true?

Secretary SNYDER. At a stated price on the back of the bond.

Senator Douaras. At par.

Secretary Snyper. Well, that is not exactly correct.

Senator Douecras. Is it not 99 44/100 percent correct?

Secretary SNYpER. I would have to look on the back of the bond and
see how old it was and so on.

Senator Doucras. As a general rule are they redeemable at par or
are they not redeemable at par?

Secretary SNYpER. At maturity they are redeemable at par.

Sgnator Doucras. Were the bonds in World War I redeemable at

ar .

P Secretary SNYDER. At maturity they were.
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32 MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT

Senator Doueras. Were they redeemable by the Government at

ar?

Secretary SNYDER. At maturity, yes.
~ Senator Dougras. What about the terms of maturity? What about
the difference in time?

Secretary SNYDER. We had not developed the savings-bond plan in
‘World War 1.

Senator DouerLas. Precisely so. In other words, the length of ma-
turity was a long, long time.

Secretary SNYpER. But we are not talking about savings bonds. We
are talking about the whole Government security market.

Senator Douaras. Well, that is an important element.

Secretary SNYDER. Yes; very important.

Senator Dougras. One argument which was commonly used as a
justification for supporting the bond market was that you do not want
bonds to fall to 82. There is no prospect that E, F, and G bonds would
fall to 82, since they have short-time maturities which would come
due quickly and would be redeemable at par at those times.

Secretary Snyper. I was not referring to the savings bonds.

Senator Doueras. What were you referring to?

Secretary Snyper. To the wKole Government financing picture
when we were talking about where bond prices might go.

Senator DouaLas. What were the other elements in this picture ?

Secretary Snyper. The savings bonds don’t enter into this Federal
Reserve matter that we are talking about because the Federal doesn’t
buy savings bonds. It is the other securities of the Government.

. genator Dovucras. Suppose the Federal Reserve had not bought the
securities; what would have happened?

Secretary Sxyper. That is what I brought up.

Senator Doueras. What would have happened ?

Secretary Snyper. I don’t know.

Senator Doueras. When the Federal Reserve stopped buying un-
limited amounts of securities in April, did anything catastropic
happen?

Secretary Sxyper. Of course, a long march of time had taken place
between the beginning of Korea and when the

Senator Doueras. Did anything catastropic happen when the Re-
serve stopped buying Government bonds?

Secretary SnYper. Noj it has worked out very well.

Senator Doueras. You hope it will continue, do you not?

Secretary SNYper. I hope it continues to work well.

Senator Douaras. You hope that the Federal Reserve System will
not be committed to purchase bonds in unlimited quantities in order
to support the Government bond market ?

Secretary Snyper. I hope that conditions will permit that ; yes, sir.

Senator Doueras. That is a consummation devoutly to be desired.

Now, I am more interested in the future than in the past, but on
pages 72 and 73 of your reply you make very serious charges against
the Federal Reserve System. You imply that on three occasions the
Federal Reserve System broke faith with you. That is the implication
which I drew from your statement.
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First, on page 72, if you will consult your reply, in speaking of the
summer of 1950, I read:

The terms of the issue were approved by the President ; and the Chairman of the
Board of Governors assured the Treasury of the full cooperation of the System
in the refunding operation.

On the first trading day after the announcement of the new issue was made,
the Federal Reserve permitted the market to go off sharply, notwithstanding the
fact that the issue had been proposed by the Federal Reserve and the Chairman
of the Board of Governors had assured the Treasury of the System’s full
cooperation.

That is equivalent, I think, to a charge of

Secretary SNyper. I will just ask the staff to read into the record, if I
may, the report. T am nottrying to change any figures.

Representative Parman.”We will identify the person who is doing
the reading, Mr. Secretary.

Secretary SNYDER. Assistant Secretary Overby.

Mr. OverBy. Mr. Chairman, may we introduce into the record this
statement : Hourly quotations on United States Government securities
and World Bank bonds—we are not talking about World Bank bonds
here—for November 24, 1950.

Senator DougLas. Just a minute ; are we speaking of the same thing ?

Mr. Overey. That was the first trading day after the announce-
ment. Do you wish me to read this, Mr. Chairman ?

Senator Doucras. Yes; I would appreciate it.

Representative Pataan. Go right ahead.

Mr. Oversy. There are quite a few issues, sir.

Secretary SNYpER. Show it to the Senator so he can see the nature
of it.

Representative ParmaN. Suppose you let Senator Douglas see it.

(The document above referred to is as follows:)
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Hourly quotations on U. S. Government securities and World Bank bonds,! Nov. 24, 1950

¥e

Previous close 10 10:30 11 12 1 2:15 3:15 (close)
Treasury bonds:
146519502 .. 5
234% 195154 _ .. o.__..____ 3 (-1
2% September 1951-53 2___.___ X
3% 19561-85_ . e .. .
214% 1951-53... .
2% 1951-5512___ .
2169, 1952-54 2_ L 0F — 101. 04 (-1) (-1 (=1)| 101.04 (—lg
2% June 195254 . 1) (—1)] 100.18 +(—3%64){ 100.18 (~2)[ 100.18 +(—3%64)| 100.18 +(—364
2149, 1952-553___ . ~1) (—1)| 100.29 ~2) (-2) (—2)! 100.29 (—2)
. -1) (—1){ 100.23 +(—364) (—364)| 100.24 2—1) 100. 24 (—1)
3 ~1) (—1)| 102.03 (~2) (—2) —2)| 102.03 (—2)
103. 25 103. 24 (-1 -~1) (—1. (~1) (—~1) (—1)| 103.23 (—2)
107.02 107.01 (—1) —2) (—-2) —~2) (—2) —2)| 106.28 (—6)
103. 25 103.22 (—3) —5)| 103.19 (—6) —6) (—6)| 103.21 —4){ 103.21 (—4)
102. 26 102. 22 (—4) ~6)| 102.19 (-7 (—~7) (—7)| 102.21 (—5)| 102.22 (—4)
108.17 108.16 —1) (1) (-1 108. 14 (—3)| 108.12 (—5) (—5)] 108.12 (—5)
110.15 110. 14 -1) (~1) (—1)| 110.12 (—3)| 110.10 (—5) (—5)| 110.10 (—5)
214% June 1959623 R__ - 100. 23 100. 21 —2) (—2)| 100.18 (—5) (—5) 100.17 (—6)| 100.18 (—5){ 100.18 (—b)
2144% Decembor 1959622 R__ 100. 22 100. 20 —2) (—2)} 100.18 (—4)| 100.17 (—5)1 100.18 —6)) 100.17 (~5] 100.17 (—5)
2%‘% 1060-65_ oo 113.01 113.00 -1) 2—1) (—1 112. 30 (—3)| 112.27 —6) —6)| 112,27 (—6)
216% 1962672 R... 102.27 102. 26 (—1) —1)| 102.23 (—4) (—4)| 102.21 (—6)] 102.23 —4)| 102.24 (—3)
214% 916368 2 R . 102. 04 102. 03 (—1) —1)[ 102.00 (—4) (—4)| 101.31 (—5)| 102.00 (—4)] 102.01 (—3)
236% June 19064692 R.____.._ 101. 20 101.19 (—1)| 101.18 -2)| 101.16 (—4) (—4)| 101.15 (~5)! 101.16 (—4)| 101.17 (—3)
216% December 1964692 R __ 101.14 101.13 (—1) -1)| 101.11 (—3){ 101.10 (—4) (—4)} 101.11 (-~3); 101.11 (—3)
2169, 1965-70 2 R 101. 10 101. 09 (—1)| 101.08 —2)} 101.06 (—4) (—4)| 101.05 o—5)| 101.06 (—4)| 101.07 (—3)
216% 1966-7T12 R __ 101. 09 101.08 (—1)( 101.07 —2)| 101.05 (—4) (—4)] 101.04 (—5) (—5)} 101.05 (—4)
2159, June 1967-722 R_ - 100.26  |-cooooooo oo e 100. 25 (=1)| 100.24 (=2 (-2 (=2){ 100.24 (=2)
2149, September 1967-722 ____ 104. 05 104.00 (—5); 103.29 (—8)| 103.26 (—11)) 103.22 (—15) (—15)! 103.25 (—12)] 103.25 (-12)
2%4% December 1967-72¢ R _ 10026 |ooo . P R 100. 25 (—1)| 100.24 (-2 (G ] I, 100. 24 (-2)
Certificates of indebtedness:
18% 11612 ... 1.10%| 100.03 100. 02 100. 02 100. 01 100. 01 100.01 100. 01
reasury notes:
1349, series B 7/1/51 2 1.45%,
1&‘7 series C 7/1/51 2 1.45%
1349 series D 7/1/51 2 1.45%,
11497, series E 8/1/51 2 1.46%
1349, series A 10/1/512________ 1.489%,
1149, series F 10/15/51 3. _.____ 1,499,
1549, 11/1/51 3 1.499%,
13697, 3/15/54 3 _._ 09.07 99.06 E—l) 99.04 (—3)] 99.03 (—4) (—4) (—4)| 99.04 (-2 99.05 (~2)
1369, 3/15/55 3 99,15 99. 14 ~1) 99.10 (~35) (—5) (—35) 99.11 (—4) 99.12 (—3) 99.12 (~3)
Treasury bills: Bid Ask
11/30/50 3. e 1.37%-1.18%,
12/2/50 3__ 1.379,-1. 189,
12/18/50 3. e 1.37%-1.20%
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12/21/50 8 e 1. 87%~1. 22%,
12/28/50 3_ 3

12810 . 7
1/11/513._

1. 30%-1. 35%
102,14

1 3% 715/
Federal land bank bonds:
2149, 2/1/53-55% . o _o__. 100.16
1349, 10/1/55-573_ . . ocemeeee 98.14

\

1 Quotations with percent signs represent yields. All other quotations are prices, and the figures shown after the decimal points represent thirty-seconds of a point. Plus and
minus figures represent net changes from close on previous day.

2 Taxable bonds.

3 Unchanged.

R—Restricted bonds. “

Source: Office of the Fiscal Assistant Secretary.
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36 MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT

Senator Doucras. You are trying to establish the fact that the
market fell sharply, I take it.

Mr. Oversy. The market declined on that day, sir.

Senator DoucLas. Which would you take as the best security—214’s%

Mr. Overey. It was a 5-year offering, if I remember the circum-
stances.

Senator DouaLas. Would the 214’s be all right ¢

Mr. OverBy. Yes,sir; the 214’ of 195658 give an indication of what
happened in the market generally. They were 103.25 at the close of
the preceding trading day.

Senator DoucLas. Suppose I take the 214’s, 103.22 at 10 o’clock; at
10: 30, 103.20; 11 o’clock, 103.19; 103.21 at the end of the day. That
was a fall of four thirty-seconds, one-eighth of a point during the day.
Would you say that was catastrophic?

Secretary SN¥pER. I don’t think I said it was catastrophic.

Senator DoueLas. In other words, that the Federal Reserve should
not have permitted the market to fall by one-eighth of a point?

Mr. Overey. On a short-term issue, that is of some consequence.

Senator DoueLas. What you are saying in effect, therefore, since the
Federal Reserve System acted improperly in allowing a fall of one-
eighth, they should not have allowed a fall at all. I think four-thirty-
seconds is rather small.

Now did you have an agreement with the Chairman of the Federal
Reserve Board that the Federal would purchase an unlimited quantity
of bonds at the interest rates that you were issuing sufficient to main-
tain the price at the initial figure, 103.25¢

Mr. Tickron. 103.25.

Senator DoueLas, Did the Chairman of the IFederal Reserve Board
pledge himself to purchase such a quantity as to maintain prices at
the interest rates charged?

Secretary SNYDER. I stand on the statement in 17 that we were
assured of cooperation.

Senator DoueLas. Well, “cooperation” is a very vague word. That
is one of the troubles here. You use the term “cooperation,” but you
may mean dictation.

Secretary SNYDER. 1 don’t consider it dictation. There has never
been any evidence of the Treasury since

Senator DoueLas. Did you understand the Chairman of the Federal
Reserve Board to pledge that he would see that the Open Market Com-
mittee bought such a number of bonds as would maintain fixed prices
at the interest rates at which you were issuing these?

Secretary SNYDER. Senator, you agreed with me that it would be a
very fine thing if we could continue the accord, and that is what I am
going to try to do. I will stand on this answer, and I am not going
to expand.

Senator DoucLas. You wrote the statement.

Secretary Snyper. And I am going to stand on it.

Senator Doueras. What you say 1s that the Federal Reserve broke
faith.

Secretary Snyper. I won’t expand on that question, sir. I think
it is answered.
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MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT 37

Senator Doucras. Now on page 73 you refer to a conference between
the Chairman, Board of Governors, the President and yourself in
January 1951. You say:

At this meeting the three of us—the President, the Chairman, and I—agreed
that market stability was desirable, and the Chairman again assured the Presi-
dent that he need not be concerned about the 214-percent long-term rates on
Government securities.

Did the Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board on that occasion
make a pledge that the Federal Reserve Board would buy an un-
limited quantity of Government securities so that the interest rate
need not rise above 2% percent and so that the price of Government se-
curities would be maintained ?

Secretary Snyper. I will stand on the statement made in the answer
to the question there.

Senator Doucras. What is that, that the Chairman made such a

pledge? . i

Secretary SNyper. The words are there, sir. I will stand on what
is there.

Senator Doucras. “Need not be concerned.” What do those words
mean ?

Secretary Sxyper. Well, what they mean is just what I have said
right here, that “the Chairman again assured the President that he
need not be concerned about the 2%-percent long-term rate on Gov-
ernment securities.”

Senator Doucras. Did you understand that to mean that he agreed
that the Federal Reserve System would purchase an unlimited quan-
titg of bonds so as to maintain the price?

ecretary Snyper. I understood it to be just what it said here, and
1 stand on that statement.

Senator Doueras. Talleyrand said that words were used to conceal
thought. I have always thought that words should be used to ex-
press thought, and it is the lack of this quality which I find unsatis-
factory in your testimony throughout.

Secretary Sxyper. I have the responsibility of trying to continue to
mana%e the debt, and I am going to try to do that, sir. We are get-
ting along fine with the Federal Reserve Board, and I want that to
continue.

Senator DoucrLas. Are you getting along fine with an organization
which already you have accused twice of practicing bad faith ?

Secretary SNYDER. You are putting the interpretation in there.

Senator DoucrLas. Let me go ahead and read this:

It was against this background that I made a speech on January 18, 1951,
before the New York Board of Trade, announcing this policy. The market
strengthened following this speech. Then some officials of the Federal Reserve
System began to differ publicly with the policy. This created further uncertain-
ties in the Government security market. At about this time, also—on Janu-

ary 29—the Open Market Committee further reduced its buying price for Victory
loan 214's—which was the most significant of the long-term Treasury issues—

and so forth.

Representative BoLLing. Would you yield there?
Senator Doucras. Yes, sir.
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Representative Borring. Mr. Secretary, when was the accord
reached ?

Secretary Sxyper. March 4, 1951.

Representative BoLuing. I gather that the accord received a great
deal of publicity as the basis of its being an elimination of friction.
It would be my impression that your desire would now be to main-
tain the good relations that had been obtained by the accord ¢

Secretary SNyper. It certainly is my desire and my intent.

Representative Borring. And the purpose of the answer to these
questions was to relate the history as you saw it ?

Secretary Sxyper. That is correct.

Representative Borring. Thank you.

Se(g'etary SxypEr. The history as the facts were according to our
records.

Senator Doueras. I would like to point out that I am merely ask-
ing questions on statements that the Secretary has made to the com-
mittee which, by implication, charge bad faith on the part of the Fed-
eral Resevre System.

Secretary Snyper. I stated the facts. You are putting in the
implication.

enator Dougras. Bad faith, at any rate, previous to the accord.

Secretary Sxyper. I stated the facts. You are putting in the im-
plication, sir.

Senator Doucras. I want to know whether there was a definite
pledge by the Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board in both of
these cases to buy unlimited quantities of Government bonds in order
to maintain prices at the interest rates which you decided upon. That
is the issue.

If there was such a pledge, and if it was not later honored, then the
Chairman may have been acting in bad faith, but there was not
such accord, then I don’t think these statements should be made.

Of course there is also always a question as to the degree to which
the Chairman can commit the Board itself. You raised this issue, Mr.
Secretary, and we are simply trying to find out the facts.

Secretary Snyper. I simply related the facts as requested by the
questionnaire, and there they are. I am not going to expand on them,
with the permission of the chairman.

Senator Douaras. I ask for a ruling by the Chair.

Representative Parman. What is your question that you stated is
not answered properly, Senator Douglas?

Senator DoucLas. I asked whether the Secretary asserted that the
Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board had promised to purchase an
unlimited quantity of bonds in the open market in order to maintain
Pprices at the interest rates fixed by the Treasury on those securities.

Representative Patman. Obviously the session will last into the
afternoon. I would like for you to pass that over for the present and
continue your interrogation.

Senator Doucras. The third question involves the point that is in
the third paragraph on page 73:

About this time a series of conferences was held between the Treasury, the
Chairman of the Board of Governors, the chairmen of the two banking commit-
tees in Congress, and the chairman of the Joint Committee on the Economic
Report. It was generally agreed between the parties involved that there should

be no change in the existing situation in the Government security market, and no
congressional hearings held on differences between the Treasury and the Fed-
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eral Reserve, for a short period while I was in the hospital recuperating from
an eye operation.

Shortly after these meetings, however a change in the Federal Reserve atti-
tude began to be apparent ; and the Chairman of the Board informed the Treasury

" that, as of February 19, the Federal Reserve was no longer willing to maintain
the existing situation in the Government security market.

Now that is an implication that the Federal Reserve went back u({)on
the promise, went back upon a general agreement that there would be
no change in the governmental bond market.

Secretary Snyper. I have answered it in 17.

Senator Douceras. Did the Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board
in the conferences which were held agree that the Reserve Board
would purchase an unlimited quantity of Government bonds in order
to maintain prices at the interest rates charged by the Treasury ¢

Secretary Snyper. I stand on the answer that is——

Senator Doveras. That is a refusal to answer.

Secretary SNyDpEr. I have answered it in the question.

Senator Doueras. Noj; you haven’t.

Secretary SNyper. I am going to stand on the answer that is in the
question,

Senator Doveras. I interpret that as a refusal to answer, as I inter-
pret the reply to the other questions.

Now, Mr. Secretary, may I ask you about this advisory council
which you suggest. You would have that advisory credit council
composed of the Secretary of the Treasury, the Chairman of the
Federal Reserve Board, Director of the Budget, the Chairman of the
Council of Economic Advisers, and the Chairman of the Securities
and Exchange Commission.

Aside from the Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board, how many
of these would be Presidential appointees?

Secretary Snyper. All of them.

Senator DoueLas. ANl of them would be Presidential appointees.
Of course, the Chairman of the Federal Reserve might himself be a
Presidential appointee.

Secretary Snyper. I included him. T said all of them were.

Senator Douvaras. But the majority of the members of the Board
of the Federal Reserve System probably would tend not to be Presi-
dential appointees, or might not be?

Secretary SNYDER. Well, all the members of the Board are Presi-
dential appointees. It may not be the incumbent.

Senator DoueLas. Not the incumnbent President?

Secretary SNYDER. Maybe not by the incumbent President.

Senator Doueras. That is the point.

Secretary Sxyper. That is right.

Senator Doueras. Now suppose this advisory council decided that
the Federal Reserve Board should purchase an unlimited quantity
of Government securities in order to maintain prices at the interest
rates charged, and the Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board did
not agree with this. To what degree would the opinion of the advisory
councll be controlling? T believe you used the term “authoritative
advice.”

Secretary SNYDER. Of course there is no one outside of the Federal
Reserve Board that can force them to take any action. The Federal
Reserve Board was set up by Congress and they make their final
determination.
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. Now it seems to me it would be extremely valuable for everybody
to sit around the table and talk about the problems that each one repre-
sents, the responsibility that each one represents, so that there would
be a full understanding of the problems that are faced by each, and
t}%at tlllle decisions then would be made in the face of the responsibilities
of each.

Senator Doueras. It might be an opportunity to twist the arm of
the Federal Reserve System, too, might it not?

Secretary SNypER. Certainly the Treasury gets its arm twisted
enough, and I would be glad to pass it around a little.

Senator Doucras. I do not want to have it understood that I am
necessarily opposing such a monetary council. But it has great danger
in the form now suggested.

Secretary SNyper. I think honestly, Senator, it would be a very
good thing.

Senator Doueras. But I do want to point out some of the issues
involved, and I am curious by what is meant by your phrase, “This
would have advisory authority.”

Secretary Snyper. That isright.

Senator Doucras. I can understand its offering advice, but I do not
quite understand the meaning of the phrase “advisory authority.”
‘What do you mean by advisory authority ?

Secretary Snyper. Well, that term is used, “advisory authority”
because that is the scope in which it would be used. Just offer advice
about the various segments of the economy.

Senator Douaras. Well, then, why not strike the word “authority”
from your statement and simply say “offer advice”?

Secretary S~xyper. That is all right.

Senator %OUGLAB. That is, you do not wish to have this body have
any iron-clad authority.

Secretary S~ypEr. It was not intended that it should have. Its
only function would be advisory; each agency would still have au-
thority over its own operation.

Senator DouaLas. Suppose there is a clear conflict with the rest of
the Presidential appointees wanting the Federal Reserve System to
buy an unlimited quantity of bonds at fixed prices and given interest
rates; and suppose that the Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board
demurred ; should he be a good fellow and cooperate and go along
even though in his judgment that will mean inflation, or should he be
lacking in cooperation in order to preserve the solvency of the coun-
try? Cooperation isa mystic phrase.

Secretary Sxyper. Well, I am sure that the Federal Reserve Board
would react the same as all the other agencies.

Senator Doucras. You mean that the Board would cooperate and
agree to do what the rest wanted them to do?

Secretary Sxyper. I did not say that, sir. I said they would have
to operate within the scope of their own responsibility, but the deci-
sions that they might make certainly might give some weight to the
problems that are discussed around the table. Certainly that would
fit within the scope of the limits of their decisions.

You could make a decision one way or another many times, but if
you have certain facts, it may lead you to a sounder decision than if
you made it without all of those facts.
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Senator Doucras. Is this an attempt to create at this juncture a
climate of opinion which will make it psychologically impossible for
the Chairman of the Reserve System to purchase unlimited quan-
tities

Secretary SnypeEr. You are putting that thought in my mind. I
did not have it in there at the time I made this suggestion. I doubt
if I would use it if it did occur to me.

Representative PatmMan. Senator Douglas, I have been determined
to restrain myself and not interrupt at all, but I would like to suggest
that you consider that this is comparable to the advisory group set up
by the private commercial banks, is it not, Secretary Snyder ?

Secretary Snyper. Well, there are advisory groups all over the
%lace in addition to the Federal Advisory Council. The Commerce

epartment has an advisory group, the State Department has an ad-
visory group, the Treasury has half a dozen advisory groups—or more.
There is the National Advisory Council on International Monetary
and Financial Problems.

There are many groups of this nature, and they are extremely help-
ful in sitting down and talking over the various problems. It gives
an opportunity in an informal fashion to discuss things rather than
have them brought up bilaterally or otherwise.

Senator Doueras. That finishes my questions, Mr. Chairman. I
want to thank you for the courtesy of permitting me to ask them, and
to compliment you upon the fairness with which you have conducted
the hearing.

Representative Parman. The question you have brought up, if it is
all right with you, the Chair will wait until this afternoon to make a
ruling upon.

Senator Dougras. Certainly.

Representative Patman. Mr. Bolling?

Representative Borring. Mr. Secretary, I would like to have you
keep in mind that I was not a member of the former committee con-
sidering similar subjects. Are there any substantial differences be-
tween (Government bonds and other bonds?

Secretary SnypER. In what fashion? Of course, one of them has
the full credit of the Government behind it and other bonds are limited
to the resources of the organization, the instrument issuing them.

Representative BorriNg. There is at least that one difference.

Secretary Sxyper. Well, that is a very big difference, of course.

Representative Borrine. What, in your judgment, would be the
effect on the economy if there should be a substantial falling off of
Government bonds ?

Secretary Sxyper. That is a question I would like to answer in
executive session, because I am the one and only person that is respon-
sible for the final decisions on debt management, except that the Presi-
dent must approve all offerings of issues having maturities over 1
year. To discuss things of that sort in an open session—I cannot
measure what the effect might be.

Representative BorLing. Mr. Chairman, there may be a number of
questions T will want to ask if not in executive session, then for the
committee to address a letter on further expansion of certain points.

Secretary SnyYpEr. I think, Mr. Chairman, you must bear in mind
that T do have that responsibility.
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Representative Parman. I assume the Secretary will be glad to
answer any questions written and sent to him by correspondence.

Secretary SNYper. I do not want to withhold any information from
the committee, but I do have to restrain myself in answering questions
that in my judgment might have some effect on the general operation
of debt management, because it must be remembered I cannot pos-
rin‘bly detach myself as an individual from being Secretary of the

reasury.

I cannot give personal opinions that would not be translated into
thedthinking of the Secretary of the Treasury, as much as I might try
to do so.

Representative Borrane. Mr. Chairman, I am very anxious to avoid
putting the Secretary in that position, and the other method will be
perfectly satisfactory to me. I would like to pursue this problem that
Senator Douglas raised. It may fall in the same category as my first
question, of the future.

I am entering into this hearing with a completely open mind, and
I am interested in the future, not particularly in the past. I would
like to make some assumptions so that this will be theoretical.

Let us assume that the Congress enacts legislation which will pro-
vide for a substantial deficit. T assume also there is only one way in
which the Treasury can raise the money to take care of that deficit.
It will have to borrow it from some source.

Secretary Snyper. That is correct.

Representative BorinG. Granted the deficit, and the necessity of
raisinig the money, what are the alternatives confronting the Treasury
as to the question that Senator Douglas has raised ?

Do you have any alternatives aside from those mentioned in the re-
Elies to your questionnaire in which you can borrow money without

aving inflationary impact? Is there any alternative except those of
support through KFederal Reserve activity to the bond market
dropping off ¢

Secretary SNYDER. Do you mean outside of congressional action?

Representative BorLing. Yes, sir.

Secretarv Snyper. Well, I think we have to carefully judge each
one of the instances on the basis of the facts when it comes to a re-
funding operation, or when it comes to an offering of new money
financing. I think we have got to measure it against the whole
economy at the time that that operation is undertaken, because it
changes from month to month. The last 6 months have seen a con-
siderable change in the general situation in the economy.

Representative- Boruinag, What I am trying to get at is what are
some of those factors you have to take into consideration aside from
those that have already been discussed.

Secretary Snyper. We have to take into consideration the supply
of funds at the time—whether the normal investment groups have sur-
plus cash on hand that is seeking investments.

We have to consider the approach to attracting as much nonbank
investment as we can. We have got to measure all of those. We have
got to consider trying to attract savings.

We have got to give all of those considerations very careful study
in order to try to meet the situation of keeping as much of this financ-
ing out of the bank area as we can.
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Representative Borring. Then suppose you in your consideration
in this theoretical case discover that in your judgment a very substan-
tial amount of the borrowing is going to have to be borrowing through
the banks, commercial banks and otherwise, what alternatives then
do you face? What alternatives do you have?

You have the two that I see, obviously, of letting the bond market
take its course in a free market, and you have the other one of sup-
port ‘;hrough Federal Reserve activities. Are there any other alterna-
tives?

Secretary SnYpEr. None.

Representative BoLLing. In other words, just the free market on
the one hand, and a free market influenced by the Federal Reserve
activities on the other hand. Those are the only two.

Secretary SNYDER. You mean asgisted by the Federal Reserve, you
mean in their orderly market operations?

Representative BoLriNg. Yes. That is all T wanted on that partic-
ular subject.

Mr. Secretary, you say in your answer to question 34 on page 118,
about a third of the way down the page :

9Holdings of series E! savings bonds amounted to 3434 billion on December 31,
1951.
and I think somewhere else it is indicated that that is about the
highest level of series E holdings.

I have before me a breadown of the cash sales and redemptions in
those bonds through that period and through 1951. There are obvi-
ously, I think, each month more redemptions than there are sales. I
assume that the fact that this is the highest point, December 31, 1951,
is based on the very substantial amount of interest that accrued through
that year.

Secretary SnypEr. Well, actually the amount of cash investment in
savings bonds is as high today as it was at the end of the war period
after all of the stimulation of the war selling of savings bonds. The
actual total of cash invested in the bonds today, in the E bonds, is over
$1 billion more than it was at the end of the war. That is without
the interest consideration, so the actual totals have been maintained
and increased by over $1 billion since the end of the war.

Analysis of series E savings bonds outstanding to show amount of cash
investment and accrued discount

[In millions of dollars]

Cash invest- | Accrued Amount out-
Year Month ment discount standing
1045 | AUBUSE. oo e 29, 455 449 29, 905
1946 | December_______ [ 20, 298 964 30, 263
1947 [..... do__ . 20, 570 1,427 30, 997
18 |- do_. 30, 219 1,970 32,188
1040 ... do_. 31,152 2,614 33,766
1950 [-oo do... 31,153 3,340 34,493
1951 [.._._ QO el 30, 656 4,072 3,727
1952 February . - o 30, 653 4,173 34, 826

NoTe.—May not add to total amount outstanding due te rounding.
Representative Borring. Mr. Secretary, I am curious as to your
opinion—and this again may fall into the other area—I am getting the

97308—52—4
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impression from the origin of A bonds in 1935 and their modification
to E bonds of a later date, that the desire was to make E bonds suf-
ficiently attractive to small uninformed investors so that it would be
easy for people to have confidence and buy them. That that was
done because it was assumed that this class of borrowing was actually
deflationary rather than inflationary.

Secretary SNyYpEr. In 1941 when we were entering upon defense
financing prior to World War II, the E bond was designed to help
drain off the surplus earning power of the public as we began to draw
more of the materials and labor out of production for peacetime do-
mestic consumption and put it into defense and war production. It
had a dual purpose during the war of helping to finance the war
deficit, and also as a very material assistance in controlling infla-
tionary trends.

Representative Borring. This is one method of financing a deficit
that is actually somewhat deflationary.

Secretary SNYpEr. That is what ?

Representative BoLLing. Somewhat deflationary.

Secretary SNYDER. An anti-inflationary method, certainly.

Representative Borring. Mr. Secretary, I am curious for your
opinion, if you care to give it—if not in open session, then other-
wise—as to the relative position of an E bond today as compared
with an E bond at the date of its inception in relation to interest, and
so on. I gather that it was intended to have a favorable position. I
wonder whether it now does have a favorable position.

Secretary SNYDER. You mean competitive position ?

Representative BoLLiNG. Yes.

Secretary Snyper. Well, I think that there were many things that
entered into the original design of the E bond. We have always got
to consider carefully the competitive position of the E bond; we
can’t get it too competitive because we have got to have the support
o£ all investment groups in supporting the distribution and the sale
of it.

That is correct, but we have certainly got to consider carefully at all
time the attractiveness of the bond to the purchaser in every fashion—
in its liquidity and its ease of purchase, its ease of liquidation and the
general confidence of the people in the instrument itself.

Representative BoLLing. I haven’t added up these monthly figures
that I have, but they indicate a very substantial redemption over pur-
chase for the year 1951.

Secretary SNYpEr. Well, by January and February of this year that
trend had changed quite a bit in the E bonds.

Representative Borring. I don’t have the figures for E alone for
January and February.

Secretary Snxyper. In the F’s and G’s it did not hold true, but in
the E bonds, sales were up in January and February combined by
6 percent over the same 2 months of 1951, and redemptions were down
bﬁr 9 percent over the same 2 months, so there was a change in the trend
there.
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The following table shows sales and redemptions of series E bonds in January
and February of 1951 and January and February of 1952:

Series E bonds

[In millions of dollars]

Change
1951 1952
Amount | Percent
343 364 +21 +6.1
272 288 416 +5.9
615 652 +37 +6.0
448 406 ~42 —9.4
362 334 —28 -7.7
810 740 —70 —8.6

Representative BorriNg. Do you feel that the change in the trend is
significant enough to indicate that as they are now is perfectly satisfac-
tory or that the rather surprising net redemption in 1951 may require
actron further than has been taken already ?

Secretary SnypEr. That gets into the area that I would be glad to
discuss in executive session, as to what we might or might not do with
the savings bond. It is not a matter that we can discuss at this time
because that might indicate an action that would have some effect on
our markets.

Representative BorriNg. I would want to follow that up in another
fashion.

Representative Paraan. Mr. Wolcott ?

Representative WoLcorT. Should we continue this afternoon ¢

Re@presentative Parman. Would 2:30 be satisfactory, Mr. Secre-
tary¢

Secretary SNYDER. Any time you say, Mr. Chairman.

Representative ParmaN. The committee will recess until 2: 30.

(Whereupon, at 12: 15 p. m., the subcommittee recessed to reconvene
at 2: 30 p. m. of the same day.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

Representative Pararan. The committee will come to order.
Mr. Wolcott, of Michigan, would you like to ask any questions?

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN W. SNYDER—Resumed

Representative Worcorr. Very simple ones.

Mr. Secretary, I think we all recognize deficit financing as a funda-
mental cause of inflation. Why is it ?

Secretary SNyper. I beg your pardon?
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Representative Worcorr. Why does deficit financing cause inflation ?

Secretary Snyper. Well, the fact is that it puts additional spend-
ing into the economy that is not compensated by drawing off a similar
sum in revenues and, therefore, we have an unbalanced budget, and
there is more poured into the economy than is withdrawn from it.

Representative Worcort. Is it not also due to the fact that the debt
may Ee monetized ?

ecretary SNyper. 1 beg your pardon?

Representative Worcorr. Is it also due to the fact that the debt may
be monetized ?

Secretary Snyper. There is also danger of monetization of the debt
in deficit financing when you have to resort to bank financing of the
new money needs.

Representative Worcort. In the thirties the Congress and the ad-
ministration collaborated in an effort to bring about inflation, and I
think we were reasonably successful in creating inflation. We found
it advisable to continue inflation throughout the war as an easy means
of financing the war.

Now, you will recall that in the thirties, somewhere, we changed the
theory of the Federal Reserve Act in respect to the flexibility of cur-
rency when we tied the volume of currency to debt. It used to be that
the Federal Reserve would create currency as it was needed by busi-
ness, and the needs of business were reflected largely by the com-
mer%ial paper which was in the banks. Is not that substantially cor-
rect?

Secretary Snyper. I think that is correct; yes, sir.

Representative Worcorr. Then, as a means of pumping some more
money in our economic life line, we told the banks that they could put
up evidences of Government debt as well as commercial paper, thereby
divorcing the size or the amount of the currency from business needs.

What I am leading up to is that we have accepted as a matter of
policy that we must keep our debt and the value of our money wedded.

In your discussions with the Federal Reserve or with anyone else,
has any thought been given to the possibility of removing the influ-
ence which deficit financing has on the value of our money by steriliz-
ing any part of our gold holdings or our bank-held Government debt.
beyond which the debt in gold cannot be monetized ? '

Secretary SnYper. I would like to prepare a reply to that one, Mr.
Congressman, please.

Representative Worcorr. Just by way of foundation for the reply,
it is not as simple as this, but we have about 28 billion of currency
now outstanding.

Secretary S~xyper. That is correct.

Representative Worcorr. Theoretically if we wanted to put a ceil-
ing on the amount of currency which could be issued at, we will say,
30 billion, with 25 percent of gold and 75 percent of debt—you do not.
have to answer it now, but this is just a background for your state-
ment—could we provide that not more than a quarter of that or 7.5 bil-
lion in gold, and more than three quarters of it, or 2214 billion of
debt—that would put a ceiling of 30 billion theoretically on the amount
which could be issued? It seems Lo me that this committee should
be giving some thought to removing the influence which deficit financ-
ing, and the debt, have upon the value of our currency.
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Then, there are other things which we did in the thirties to cause in-
flation. We reduced the gold reserve behind Federal Reserve notes
from 40 to 25 percent ; we reduced the reserve of deposit liability from
35 percent to 25 percent; yet when the House in the Eightieth Con-
gress restored those reserves to their respective 35 and 40 percent,
somebody influenced the Senate against taking any action on it.

Has the administration’s opinion changed any in that respect since
then, do you know ?

Secretary SNYper. May I study that question and prepare a reply?

Representative Worcorr. I should like to be told that I was not
stating the truth, but there are those in the Congress who have been
so unkind as to say it was the studied policy of the administration—
to create inflation, and that it is now the studied policy of the admin-
istration to maintain inflation. Otherwise it would recommend an
about-face in the things which we once did to create inflation, among
which are the two that I have mentioned, and three or four other
things which we did in the thirties and have continued since then to
create and maintain cheap money. Would it not be well for this com-
mittee to give some consideration to a reversal of those processes by
which we depreciated the value of the dollar?

Secretary SNyper. I will include that in my comments on the first
two questions, Mr. Congressman.

(The material referred to is as follows:)

The questions Representative Wolcott asked related primarily to Federal Re-
serve functions. Chairman Martin of the Board of Governors was asked sub-
stantially the same questions when he appeared as a witness before the subcom-
mittee and agreed to prepare an answer to submit to the subcommittee. Such
an answer has been prepared and I concur in it. I should like, therefore, to have
it inserted at this point in answer to the questions which Representative Wolcott
asked me,

“The Federal Reserve Act as amended in 1945 requires that each Federal Re-
serve bank hold reserves in gold certificates equal to 25 percent against its Fed-
eral Reserve notes in circulation and against its deposits. In the case of Federal
Reserve notes, the law also requires that each Reserve bank shall pledge with the
Federal Reserve agent of its district collateral equal to 100 percent of the amount
of such notes in circulation. Such collateral may consist of gold certificates,
paper originating in commerce, agriculture, and industry—that is, so-called
eligible paper—or direct obligations of the United States Government.

“Prior to 1945, the required reserve percentages were 40 percent of gold certifi-
cate reserves against Federal Reserve notes and 35 percent of gold certificates
or lawful money against deposits. The main reason for the lowering was that the
gold reserve ratio had fallen significantly during World War II as a result par-
ticularly of the very large expansion of Federal Reserve notes in circulation be-
cause of wartime demands for currency. This increased volume of money has
remained in circulation since the war.

“The use of Government securities as collateral for Federal Reserve notes was
authorized on a temporary basis by the Glass-Steagall Act of 1932 and was pe-
riodically renewed, and the authority was made permanent in 1945. This provi-
sion was necessitated by the large-scale withdrawal of currency from bank
deposits in the early years of the depression, by the then reduced volume of
eligible private paper in Reserve bank portfolios, and by the desirability of Fed-
eral Reserve purchases of Government securities in order to prevent the develop-
ment of tight money conditions during the depression.

“It would appear undesirable at this time to change either the legal reserve
requirement regarding gold certificates or the legal collateral requirement re-
garding United States Government security holdings of the Federal Reserve
banks. The legal provision permitting the Reserve banks to use Government
securities as collateral for notes is necessary under present conditions, since the
volume of commercial, agricultural, and industrial paper now held by these banks
would be inadequate for the purpose. Also, the provisions of law regarding the
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reserve requirements of the Reserve banks are important in enabling flexibility
in monetary management to meet changing conditions.

“These legal provisions are not inflationary per se. Federal Reserve credit is
not created just because the basis for such creation is available. It is the duty
of the Federal Reserve System to see that Reserve bank credit is adjusted to
the needs of the economy. Changes in the volume of such credit outstanding
are now determined mainly by actions of the Federal Reserve System in accom-
modating the credit needs of consumers, commerce, agriculture, industry, and
State and local governments, as well as the Federal Government. Such actions
are taken only after a careful review of the economic and financial situation in
the country at the tiine and after a full consideration of their inflationary and
deflationary implications.

“An automatic check on the expansion of Federal Reserve bank credit, such
as would be imposed by an increase in the ratio of gold certiflcates required
against Federal Reserve notes and deposits would not be desirable. It was in
part to prevent arbitrary and mechanical limitations on the volume of bank
credit and money, resulting from too rigid a relationship between the credit and
money supply and gold, that the Federal Reserve System was initially estab-
lished.”

Representative Worcorr. You, perhaps, will recognize that this is
a fetish with me. .

Secretary Snyper. I beg your pardon?

Representative Worcorr. You will, perhaps, recognize that this is.
one of my fetishes.

Secretary Snyper. I did not hear what you said.

Representative Worcort. 1 say, you will realize that this is one of
my fetishes.

Secretary SNYDER. Yes; but they are appropriate questions, as all
are from the committee, and we would like to give a careful, studied
reply to them.

Representative WorLcort. You mentioned in your statement that
pressures were not'quite as great as they had been—this is on page 5—
and you say that there appears to be a lull at the present in inflationary
pressures, and you go on to say, of course, that it is merely a lull,
Indicating that we are on some sort of a plateau, a little below where
we were a few months ago.

What effect has “the accord,” which you and the Federal Reserve
reached, and the action which was taken by the Federal Reserve in
not supporting the Government-bond market and increasing the redis-
count rates to 134 from 114, and the issue by the Treasury of your
284, which could not be monetized, what would you say—what influ-
ence have those things had upon easing the situation ?

Secretary Snxyper. Well, the raising of the rediscount rate had
taken place prior to the accord. That took place in August.

Representative WoLcort. I guess that is right.

Secretary SNYDER. Yes.

Well, there has been, of course, a leveling off of inflationary pres-
sures in recent months. The cost index on a number of itemns has
gone down, the pressure of large inventories has had some effect
and has been in some evidence as a depressant; the soft-goods area
has had a depressing experience. I would say that we have been
experiencing a lull in inflationary pressures, and I think that we
all give due weight to the accord for being one of the many factors
that brought about this situation.

Of course, the production capacity of the Nation had a great deal
to do with 1t, too, in being able to rise to the demands and supply
much of the requirements, even under the increased volume of income.
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I think that we can sum it up by saying that the monetary steps
that were taken were a part of the broad influence that brought about
the situation we are experiencing now. I do feel that we must care-
fully keep in mind that as a result of defense spending inflation may
become a trend again.

Representative Worcorr. Would you care to comment upon what
effect the reduction in the value of the dollar of 46.15 percent in the
last 10 years has had upon the savings bond market ¢

Secretary Snyper. Well, on the E bond market over the whole
postwar period, I do not think that the consideration of any change in
the purchasing value of the dollar had any particular effect. Up to
Korea savings bond purchases were well maintained. There was
some increase in redemptions along with increased withdrawals from
other types of savings in the heavy goods buying experience that we
had following Korea. It has tapered off in recent months, however.

Representative WoLcorr. When you say it has tapered off, you
mean the—

Secretary SNYDER. The redemptions.

Representative Worcorr. The redemptions?

Secretary SNyYpER. And sales.

Representative Worcorr. Since Korea?

Secretary SNYDER. The relationship between sales and redemptions
has improved in recent months.

Representative WoLcorr. What I am leading up to, since Korea the
value of the dollar has dropped from 59 cents or 60 cents, somewhere
along there, to its present 52.85. That has been the situation since
Korea. It has dropped down 6 points since Korea. Has that any
effect upon your savings bond market ?

Secretary SNYDER. ilay I have you repeat the question? I just
could not hear it.

Representative Worcorr. What effect has the drop of 6 percent in
the value of our currency since Korea had upon your savings bond
market ?

Secretary SnYpeEr. Well, the indication I gave this morning was
that for January and February, the most recent months for which we
have a record the sales had gone up percentagewise over the same
months for last year, and the redemptions had decreased over the same
period. So it appears a corrective trend is being experienced.

Representative Wolcott. There is not any question, is there, but
what inflation has affected the market for Government bonds, espe-
cially in the field of savings bonds?

Now, what incentive, excepting through stabilization of our econ-
omy, can we use to create a better atmosphere in which bonds can be
marketed, except to increase the interest rates slightly ?

Secretary Snyper. Mr. Chairman, may I ask the subcommittee, you
and the subcommittee, this privilege—that anything that has to do
with future actions in reference to securities of the United States Gov-
ernment—I be permitted to answer in writing for executive con-
sideration ¢

Representative WorLcort. That is perfectly agreeable to me.

Secretary SNYDER. Yes.

Representative Patman. That will be all right.

Secretary Snyper. Thank you, sir.
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Representative Worcorr. We talk about these things so freely that
T guess we do not respect your position in that field. .

Secretary S~xyper. Unfortunately, as I said this morning, I just
cannot detach myself from being Secretary of the Treasury, and as
much as I would like to talk freely on my own sometimes, why

Representative Parman. That will be eminently satisfactory, Mr.
Secretary. I have some questions along that same line, but I will
withhold them as you suggest.

Secretary Sxyper. Thank you.

Representative Worcorr. Would you recommend, as the President
has, that we give the Federal Reserve additional power to increase
reserves, reserve requirements?

Secretary SxypeR. I believe that in answers 35 and 36 I addressed
myself to that problem. I will be glad to call attention to that an-
swer. Ithasalready been submitted.

Representative Worcorr. The problem seems to be that the Federal
Reserve Board at the present time has been unable to agree upon the
amount of authority which they are going to ask us for. I wondered,
when the President in the economic message asked for additional
reserve authority, whether he and the Federal Reserve Board had
come to some understanding in respect to the authority which they
would ask for, how much they would ask for.

Secretary Snyper. I am not in a position to answer that.

Representative Worcorr. Last year when we brought it up it was
suggested that probably they would not have too much trouble in
getting a little more authority to have some more reserves, and my
memory is that we could not get the Board to agree on how much
they should ask for, and so no action was taken.

Have there been any discussions in respect to the restoration of
these gold reserves that I mentioned behind the deposit liabilities
issued by the Federal Reserve?

Secretary Snyper. That looks like an easy question to answer, but
I would like to do it in writing. I say I would like to answer that one
in writing. Unfortunately, Mr. Congressman, too many times when I
have said that we have had, or have not had, discussions the remarks
have been interpreted as meaning we have some plans. That is the rea-
son why I am making that request.

R?.epresentative Worcorr. Well, we are all against inflation; are we
not ¢

Secretary SNYDER. We can agree on that.

Representative Worcorr. Now, speaking for myself, and I will not
ask you for an answer to affirm my position, it seems to me that if we
are against inflation, having created inflation legislatively in the
1930’s, the Congress could stop the inflation if it did an about-face
and restored the powers and authority and the standards and guides
t,%llat were in existence in legislation in the 1930’s before we changed
them.

Secretary Sxyper. Well, I think we would have to measure it very
carefully against conditions at that time and conditions today, and the
problems facing us at both times before we could make a complete
acceptance of the theory of reversal.

Representative Worcorr. Do you think that we have got to accept
inflation as a matter of permanent governmental policy %
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Secretary SNYpER. I certainly hope not. We had up until last June
an over-all balanced budget situation for 5 years, as you know—in fact,
receipts exceeded expenditures by nearly $8 billion in that period. 1
would be very hopeful that we can return to a balanced-budget situa-
tion as quickly as possible.

Representative Worcorr. Thank you, Mr. Secretary. I think that
is all T have, Mr. Chairman.

Representative Pataan. Mr. Secretary, I would like to ask you a
few questions. I have two written out here that I think I will read
to you first.

About a year ago prices suddenly stopped advancing. Since then
they have declined slightly, at least at wholesale. Some of the price-
control people and some of the monetary people have taken pretty
complete credit for this. Others think that it was principally a nat-
ural reaction from the post-Korean buying spree. What do you think
about it?

Secretary Sxyper. First, and most important in my mind, was a
leveling off in consumer and business demand after the early rush to
buy goods and stock large inventories after the outbreal of hostilities
in Korea. Largely, this was the result of a rapid increase in the output
of consumer and other civilian goods before defense demands had
created a shortage of materials—thereby easing the fear that there
would be shortages such as prevailed in World War IL. Coupled
with this hasbeen an array of measures designed to alleviate particular
areas of inflationary pressures. We have had priorities and alloca-
tions of scarce and strategic materials; Government production loan
guaranties and loans to increase production for national defense needs;
selective restrictions on credit in areas such as consumer credit and real-
estate credit; the voluntary credit-restraint program; and price and
wage controls—all of which have made an important contribution to
the over-all problem of inflation control.

Representative PaTMaN. You have said that you favored some flexi-
bility in interest rates as an instrument for influencing inflationary
and deflationary forces. Do you believe at the present level of interest
rates on marketable securities that it is suited to present conditions?
Wwill %fou distinguish in your answer between short-term and long-term
rates’?

Secretary SNYDER. The present situation is one in which we are ex-
periencing a lull—inflationary and deflationary forces seem to be about
in balance. In this situation, stability in interest rates seems appro-
priate—in both the short- and long-term area.

Representative Paraan. T asked you the next question in writing
and you have submitted the answer. It was, Could you present a
table for the record.showing the change in interest rates since the end
of 1949 and tell us briefly what it shows.

Secretary Snyper. We would like to put the answer into the rec-
ord, the answer that I have supplied.

Representative PatmManN. You gave me a letter on that, and with-
out objection we will insert that in the record at this point. It is
quite interesting.
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(The document referred to follows:)

ErrecT oF CHANGES IN INTEREST RATES ON THE COST OF SERVICING THE PUBLIC
DEBT

GENERAL STATEMENT OF THE PROBELEM

Interest costs are affected by four elements: (1) Changes in the total amount
of the debt; (2) the nature of the debt in which changes occur; (3) changes in
composition of the debt resulting from refunding operations; and (4) changes in
interest rates.

There are five different classes of debt which must be considered in dealing
with interest costs: (1) Short-term marketable debt which currently is respon-
sive to changes in interest rates (e. g., Treasury bills and certificates of indebted-
ness) ; (2) longer-terin marketable debt which reflects changes in interest rates
as the debt matures and is refunded; (3) nonmarketable debt which has been
affected by changes in rates, such as Treasury savings notes; (4) nonmarketable
debt, the rates on which have not yet been affected by changes in interest rates
on other debt, such as United States Savings bonds; (5) special issues for trust
accounts which are affected by the over-all average rate of interest, viz., the
Old-Age and Survivors Insurance Trust Fund and the Unemployment Trust
Fund; and (6) special issues which are not affected by changes in the average
interest rate, such as the National Service Life Insurance Fund.

Increases or decreases in interest rates affect interest costs to the Treasury
on different types of debt in different ways, and at different times. For instance,
the interest costs on short-term marketable debt is more quickly affected by
changes in interest rates than the interest cost on long-term marketable secu-
rities, the nonmarketable debt, and the special obligations which are issued to
trust funds and Government investment accounts. Changes in interest rates
in Treasury bills are reflected more currently since they are rolled over every
91 days, but even here there is some overlapping of the effects of interest rate
changes as between fiscal years.

The amount of change in interest costs as a result of increased or decreased
interest rates cannot be determined merely by comparing total interest pay-
ments in one fiscal year with that of another. One of the reasons for this is that
the full effect of a change in the interest rate on actual expenditures is not
reflected in expenditures until the fiscal year following the one in which the
change in the rate has occurred. This is generally true in the case of securities
which have a year or more to run. As an illustration, the interest on a 1-year
certificate of indebtedness issued in August of one fiscal year would not be pay-
able until August of the following year. The same sort of situation oeccurs
with respect to securities, the interest on which is payable semiannually. For
instance, a note or bond dated in the first half of a tiscal year would carry only
one G6-month interest coupon payable in that fiscal yedr, and a bond or note
issued in the second half of a fiscal year would not have any interest coupons
payable during that fiscal year.

CHANGES IN INTEREST RATES

During the period from December 31, 1949, to February 29, 1952, the interest
rates on 90-day Treasury bills fluctuated between 1,076 percent and 1,883 per-
cent. The latest issue in December of 1949 was sold to yield 1.087 percent on
an annual basis, as compared with a rate of 1.563 percent for the latest issue
in February of 1952, an increase of 0.476 percent. If this increase in rate should
be applied to the total amount of 91-day Treasury bills ogtstanding on February
29,1952, the increase in the annual interest cost on this segment of the debt would
be $74 million.*

The interest rate on an 11%-month certificate of indebtedness dated March 1,
1952, was 1% percent, as compared with a 1-year rate of 114 percent in December
of 1949, an increase of 34 percent. On the total amount of certificates of indebted-
ness outstanding on February 29, 1952 ($29 billion), this would result in an
increase in the annual interest cost of $218 million.

On April 1, 1951, as part of the Treasury-Federal Reserve accord, the Treasury
issued $13,574 million of 23; percent of nonmarketable bonds in exchange for an
equal amount of 214 percent marketable bonds of 1967-72. An increase of 14 per-

1Does not include the tax anticipation bills,
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«ent in the interest rate on this atnount of bonds would amount to $34 million on
an annual basis. However, these bonds are exchangeable for 114 percent 5-year
marketable notes. Therefore, the effect of these exchange operations on interest
costs will vary from year to year and will be governed to a large extent by sub-
sequent exchanges of the 234 percent nonmarketable bonds for the 1% percent
marketable notes. The figures as of February 29, 1952, in connection with this
-exchange operation are as follows:

NOTE.—On February 29, 1952, the Federal Reserve System owned $22,528,000,000 of
Government securities, the annual interest on which amounts to $439,000,0()O. Since Fed-
-eral Reserve banks return to the Treasury 90 percent of their net earnings, a considerable

portion of their interest earnings comes back to the Treasury. The net earnings paid to
the Treasury for the calendar year 1951 amounted to $255,000,000.

Amount out- Annual

standing interest
234 percent bonds. ... ieiimean $12, 034, 000, 000 $331, 000, 000
114 peicent notes - 1. 540, 000, 000 23, 000, 000
Total. . 13, 574, 000, 000 354, 000, 000
234 percent honds excbanged (annual interest). ... 339, 000, 000
Increase in annual interest cost- ... e aaee 15, 000, 000

On March 1, 1952, the Treasury issued $922 million of 7-year taxable bonds
carrying an interest coupon of 234 percent, In December of 1949, the market yield
on a 7-year taxable bond was approximately 114 percent. An increase of seven-
eighths of 1 percent on $922 million of securities would involve an increased
annual interest cost of $8 million.

Except for the above-mentioned bond the Treasury has not issued any
marketable securities with maturities of over 5 years since December of 1949.
The 1narket yields, however, on the long-term restricted Treasury bonds of De-
cember 15, 1967-72 increased from 2.24 percent on December 31, 1949, to 2.72
percent on February 29, 1952, indicating that long-term financing in this area
would have to be done at an increase of about one-half of 1 percent per annum.
‘While the rate increases in the long-term arvea have not yet been reflected in
Treasury interest payments, unless interest rates decline in the meantime the
effects will be felt when maturing issues are refunded and in any long-termn
financing which may be conducted in the present emergency.

Increases in interest rates appear to have affected the sale and redemption of
Treasury savings notes, which are used to a large extent by corporations and
others for the purpose of accumulating tax reserves. If these securities are to
be kept attractive for investors, the interest return must be kept in line generally
with short-term market rates. Consequently, the interest rate on savings notes
must be responsive to changes in market yields, although there may be a time lag
before all outstanding savings notes reflect such changes in yields.

The 3-year rate on Treasury savings notes was increased on May 15, 1951, from
1.40 percent per annum to 1.88 percent. This increased rate on savings notes has
not yet been fully reflected in interest payments. Of $8,044 million of these notes
outstanding on February 29, 1952, $2,039 million represents the older, lower rate
notes. The average interest rate on the notes outstanding is currently 1.758
percent compared with 1.360 percent on December 31, 1949, an increase of .398
percent, This represents an increase of $32 million in the annual interest charge
on savings notes, based upon the present amount outstanding.

There are two other large areas of the public debt where material changes in
interest rates have not taken place. These are (a) the United States savings
bonds, and (b) the special issues to trust funds (e. g. Old-Age Survivors Trust
Fund and State Unemployment Trust Fund).

Sales of United States Savings bonds have held up remarkably well, particu-
larly among the smaller savers. The amount of outstanding Series E bonds
(including interest accruals) on February 29, 1952, was $34,903 million, as com-
pared with $33,754 million on December 31, 1949. There are now approximately
7 million persons buying savings bonds regularly on payroll savings plans as
compared with 414 million a couple of years ago. The number of $25, $50, and
$100 denominations sold was $34,900,000 in the first 7 months of the fiscal year
1950 and about the same number in the comparable period of the fiscal year 1951.
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Sales of these denominations increased to $40,500,000 in the first 7 months of the
fiscal year 1952,

Present law limits the interest rate on such bonds to 3 percent per annum,
compounded semiannually., Series E bonds now yield 2.9 percent, compounded
semiannually, if held to 10-year maturity, so there is little leeway for an increase
in the rate of interest which can be paid on these bonds under existing law.
Series F and G bonds yield 2.53 percent and 214 percent, respectively, if held
to 12-year maturity.

There is another large segment of public debt on which the impact of higher
interest rates has been only partially reflected in Treasury interest payments.
They are the special obligations issued to trust funds. There are over $36
billion of such special obligations outstanding. The interest rates on obligations
issued to two of these trust funds (i. e., Old-Age Survivors Trust Fund and
Unemployment Trust Fund, amounting to over $201% billion) are, by law, based
upon the average interest rate on the total outstanding public debt, except when
the average rate is not a multiple of 14 of 1 percent, the interest rate on the
special securities is fixed at the next lower multiple of 1§ percent. At the present
time $20,775,000,000 of special obligations are held for account of the QOld-Age
and Unemployment Trust Funds, on which the average interest rate is 2.135
percent as compared with $16,399,000,000 of special issues held for such funds in
December of 1949, at an average rate of 215 percent. However, it should be
pointed out that although the rate on special obligations currently being issued to
these trust funds is 214 percent, over $19 billion of the special securities now held
by the funds were issued when the average rate on the public debt was somewhat
lower, and bear a rate of 214 percent. At the end of this fiscal year all of the
special securities held will have to be reissued on the basis of the average rate on
the public debt at that time, which probably will result in a 214 rate on all of
the Old-Age and Unemployment Trust Fund obligations. An increase of 14 of 1
percent on the special securities held for these funds would increase the annual
interest charge by $26 million. Thus, in considering the additional cost of serv-
icing the public debt as a result of increases in interest rates, care must be
exercised in appraising the long-run effects not only on the marketable debt
as it is refunded, but also on other categories.

AVERAGE INTEREST RATES

The amount of outstanding public debt, by classes and issues, and the rates
of interest paid on the different issues, are published in the Daily Statement of
the United States Treasury, as of the last day of each month. Copies of such
statements as of December 31, 1949, and February 29, 1952, are attached. The
average rates as of December 31, 1949, and February 29, 1952, are set forth on
the following page:

Average interest rates

Type of securities
Dee. 31, Feb. 29,
1949 1952

Marketable: Percent Percent
Treasury billS. . o 1,090 1.683
Certificates of indebtedness ..o oo 1,219 1,875
NS - - e 1.376 1. 561
Bonds.... 2.316 2.322
Nonmarketable. ..o . 2, 581 2.638
Average for public issues_ 2,146 2.261
Special issues. . e e e e e e 2.617 2.608
General average. ... PN 2, 208 2.310

While the foregoing figures are of interest as an indication of the changes in
average rates borne by interest-bearing securities outstanding now as compared
with December 31, 1949, they do not reveal the ultimate effect of the changes
on total costs to the Treasury.

LONG-TERM PROJECTION OF INTEREST COSTS

As has previously been mentioned, it will take some time before the higher
rates are Infiltrated throughout the different segments of the public debt. Not
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only will the increases in rates be felt as maturing issues are refunded but they
will also be reflected in increases in the costs of financing the budget deficits
created by the defense mobilization program. In the general statement I made
before the Subcommittee on Monetary, Credit, and Fiscal Policies of the Joint
Committee on the Economic Report, on December 2, 1949, I said that—

“Kven a relatively small increase in the average interest rate on the debt would
add a substantial amount to the total annual interest cost. It is estimated hat
the interest on the debt will amount to $5.7 billion in the calendar year 1949.
About $114 billion would be added to this amount if the average interest rate
were one-half of 1 percent higher.”

No one can accurately predict the movement of interest rates in future years.
There is a possibility that rates will further increase and at-the same time it
must be recognized that economic conditions in the future could produce lower
interest rates. Likewise, it cannot be determined now what changes will take
place in the future in the composition of the public debt.

At the present time the total amount of interest-bearing debt outstanding, for
the purpose of computing an average interest rate, is about $258 billion. The
average interest rate has increased from 2.208 percent on December 31, 1949, to
2.310 percent as of February 29, 1952, If this increase of 0.102 percent should be
applied to the total amount of interest-bearing debt outstanding at the present
time, mentioned above, the increase in the computed annual interest change would
be about $262,815,000. If the over-all average rate should eventually be increased
by omne-fourth of 1 percent, the increase in the annual interest charge would
amount to about $645,000,000, and if the over-all rate should be increased by
one-half of 1 percent, the increase in the annual interest charge would be about
$1,290,000,000, On the other hand if in the future the average interest rate should
decline by one-tenth of 1 percent (based upon a $258 billion interest-bearing debt),
the reduction in the annual interest charge would be about $258 million; a
reduction of one-fourth of 1 percent in the average rate would result in the
annual interest charge being reduced $645,000,000; and a reduction of one-half
of 1 percent would result in decreasing the annual interest charge by $1,290,000,000.

Representative PatMan. You stated in reply to the questions that
have heretofore been submitted to you, Mr. Secretary, that you favor
an independent Federal Reserve Board. I wish you would enlarge
on that by stating independent of whom and independent of what?

Secretary Snyper. Well, I considered my statement to be that I
preferred to see the Federal Reserve Board remain an independent
agency due to my high regard for the purposes for which it was
created, and for the important influence that it can have, and does
have, on onr whole fiscal operation and monetary operation.

The Federal Reserve Board has a most important function to fulfil,
and I would like to have it preserved in the framework in which it
was created. However, in these times, with our radidly developing
economy, which has grown to the size that it has, and when our
national debt has grown to the size that it has, Federal Reserve actions
must be appraised in the light of these different circumstances,

The Federal Reserve has undertaken, at the direction of the Presi-
dent, on several occasions to take over certain functions, such as regu-
lation X in the real-estate field, and two or three other functions
that have pretty well tied it into Executive direction. These actions
were certainly with congressional sanction, and so it becomes apparent
that the Congress realizes that this absolute independence must be
temperate at times—in light of existing conditions—to meet the tre-
mendous problem of trying to maintain the well-being of our over-all
economy.

But you asked independent of whom and of what? In a general
way, I do not think that the Federal Reserve should take any direction
or dictation from anyone. But I think many times, of necessity, to
carry out the functions as given to them, and the responsibilities as
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given to them—by Congress—that the Federal Reserve certainly must.
measure carefully the conditions and the times and the problems fac-
ing the Nation at the time they make decisions.

ow, if that is an influence that somewhat tempers their absolute
independence of action, then I think it must be tempered to that
extent. But so far as not having any dictation or direction, that is the
type of independence that I said I would like to see preserved.

Representative Paryman. In the beginning of your answer you
stated that ycu would like to see it kept within the framework in
which it was created. I understood you to say that, Mr. Secretary.

Secretary SnypEr. That was right.

Representative Parman. That being true, as the act was created,
the Secretary of the Treasury was Chairman of the Board and the
Comptroller of the Currency was on the Board and then, of course,
and for many years afterwards the public debt was not very large,
and it was not too important that these two officials be on the Board,

robably, to carry out an independent administrative job. But do you

lieve that this law should be changed now and restored to the
framework of its original creation by restoring the Secretary of the
Treasury as Chairman of the Board, and placing on the Board the
Comptroller of the Currency ¢

Secretary Snyper. Well, £ meaut when I said “created,” I meant
created and developed, of course.

Now, as to whether or not the Comptroller or the Secretary of the
Treasury should be on that Board or not is a matter for careful de-
liberation. At times it would appear that there would be a very good
advantage in having one or the other—I do not know whether it is
necessary to have them both or not, or whether it is necessary to have
either or not. In the discussion of how we should answer the ques-
tionnaire, we discussed that matter freely.

I have not suggested, however, in answer to your questionnaire,
that such legislation be considered—that the Secretary be put back
on the Board. As a matter of fact, I specifically said, as I study it
today, that I do not see the necessity for any legislation at this time
to give the Treasury more authority over the Federal Reserve
Board—I think that we are going to work this out within each
agency’s own responsibility.

Representative Parman. Being more specific, you are opposed to
the executive having any direct power to direct the Fegeral Re-
serve Board to do anything, and you are also opposed to the com-
mercial banks, on the other side, having any direct power to direct
the Federal Reserve Board to do anything.

Your views, I assume, are that the original act contemplated that
the public interest should be looked after first, and that neither the
greSIdent nor the commercial banks would absolutely control the

oard.

Secretary Sxyper. Yes, sir. I feel that way, and that was the
thought that prompted the recommendation that would bring about
a better chance for consultation and discussion, so that the whole
situation at any one particular time could be freely discussed on
an advisory capacity basis, advising as to facts and other relevant
considerations, rather than having any legislative action.

Representative Patman. That is the reason you suggested the co-
ordinating agency that you suggested, I believe, on page——
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Secretary Sxyper. Well, I did not call it coordinating

Representative Paryan. I called it that.

Secretary SNYDER. Yes. ]

Representative Patyman. I mean something along that line to get
the people around the table to coordinate their views and get con-
sideration.

Secretary Snyper. I call it advisory.

Representative Patman. An advisory committee.

Secretary SNYDER. Yes.

Representative Paryman. Does it not compare in many ways with
the advisory group that is set up by the commercial banks ¢

Secretary Snyper. Well, it does because they have no coordinating
authority, as I understand it.

Representative PaTMaN. What I mean is that——

Secretary SNyper. But they have an advisory capacity.

Representative Parman (continuing). They have an advisory com-
mittee, as they should have, to get their views over to this, what you
might call a, supreme court of finance.

On the other hand, the Government, as you suggest, should have
some way—the people who are interested and the heads of these dif-
ferent departments and, particularly, the Secretary of the Treasury
should have some way—of getting his voice heard and getting his
views considered, although he would not have the power to direct
that they be carried out.

Secretary Snxyper. Well, we have found that such advisory groups
have been extremely beneficial to the Treasury in its operations and
in its responsibilities.

We have found that such discussions, in many of which we sit
side by side with Federal Reserve representatives, are very beneficial
and helpful.

Representative PatmaNn. I agree with you that the Executive should
not have the power to direct the Federal Reserve Board or the Federal
Reserve banks to make loans or anything like that; that is way beyond
anything that I would even dream of. 1 do not think that that power
should even be thought of, to give any Executive that power. But
what I am wondering about is whether or not the public interest is
paramont at all times in view of the present set-up, and I expect
to try to get some light on that as we go along in these hearings.

I know at first when the Comptroller of the Currency, selected by
the President, and the Secretary of the Treasury, in the Cabinet
selected by the President, when they were on that Board there was
no question but what the public interest was represented through those
two members of the Board, at least; I am not saying that the others
did not represent the public interest, too. In other words, they were
appointed by somebody who was elected by the people and accountable
to the people. Whatever was done by that Board then the people could
charge to the administration in power and vote for or against it by
reason of what the Board did, just like in foreign affairs with the
State Department, but if you get the Federal Reserve Board so in-
dependent that there is no way to charge the administration in power
with what is done by that Board, whether it is very beneficial or very
devastating, there is no way for the people to charge the Administra-
tion in power; do you not think that that should be given considera-
tion, Mr. Secretary ?
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Secretary SNyper. I would be very happy if this subcommittee dur-
ing the course of its hearings would test out that thought among all
the various groups. Personally, there are certain angles that I can
see that would be advantageous, because the Secretary of the Treas-
ury’s tenure of office as a member would certainly be limited—I mean
his tenure of membership on the Board would be limited—to his
actual tenure in office as Secretary of the Treasury, and would not be
prolonged beyond his active duties in connection with the operation
of the Treasury, in which capacity he has the responsibility for debt
management ; and, therefore, it could be advantageous.

There are some areas which might indicate that it would not have
advantage, but personally I have not any strong feelings one way or
the other, and I would be very pleased to see what would be developed
in these hearings on that subject as to others’ views as to whether or
not such a coursetwould be helpful.

I can see, as I have said, many areas in which it could be of advan-
tage. There are others where the general feeling might be it would
be just as well not to have the Secretary tied in too closely to the
necessary decisions and operations of the Federal Reserve Board.

Representative Parman. Of course, I refer to consideration of pol-
icy matters only. I am not even harboring any thought that the Ex-
ecutive or the Secretary of the Treasury should ever be allowed to
direct the Board to make loans or anything like that or any Federal
Reserve bank——

Secretary SnypEr. Well, that was the area in which I had my res-
ervation for him to be a full-fledged member of the Board with full
Board responsibilities. You have touched on the very area in which
I had questions.

Representative Patman. I recall, from reading about the Federal
Reserve Act, that Senator Glass was insisting all the time that it
should not be run by the banks, and President Wilson was the same
way; and I recall reading something in Senator Glass’ book about it,
about a conference, I guess. I assume that you read about that con-
ference at the White House—in which President Wilson suggested it
would be just the same as letting the railroads select the Interstate
Commerce Commission to set the rates as to let the bankers run the
Federal Reserve Board and have control over their policies. You
recall that, I assume?

Secretary SNYDER. Yes, I recall that.

Representative PaTmMan. In other words, everything in the writing
of that law was in the direction of preventing the banks from hav-
ing control over the Federal Reserve System. Do you agree to that?
You do, do you not ?

Secretary SNyper. I think that is very appropriate.

Representative Patman. Yes. At the same time there was not any-
thing in there to indicate that it was desired by those pushing the leg-
islation that they wanted the President to have the power to direct
the Board to do certain things.

. Secretary SNypEr. I am quite sure that that is the legislative
istory. :

Representative Parman. That is right.

I just wondered if we have not gotten away from that too far.
Now, at first the terms of the members of the Board were much shorter
than they are now, and at first I believe the longest term went up to 10
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years, did it not, 10 years, and then later on it was extended to 12
years, and then later on it was extended to 14 years?

Secretary SNYDER. That is the present, 14.

Representative Parman. Now, when the President appoints a mem-
ber of the Board for 14 years, of course, he has no further control of
that member. He is not supposed to have, and I am not advocating
that he should have or that I want him to have. I want the mem-
bers to be free and independent to use their own best judgment ac-
cording to the facts as presented at the particular time. But a Board
composed of members for 14 years, and no one on there that is under
obligation to anyone who was elected by the people, as the Executive
is elected by the people, I just wonder if that has gotten too far away
and becoming too independent? What do you think about that?

Secretary Sxyper. Well, there could be rather broad implications
there; it could get too far away.

My recollection is, however, that the Secretary, when he was an
ex officio member, was a full member of the Board with all responsibil-
ities and not just a policy-making member. I think that is true.

Representative Parman. I did not get that last.

Secretary Syyprr. When I did not quite agree with putting the
Secretary of the Treasury back into the position that he was originally
as a member of the Board. it is because I think he was a full ex officio
member with full responsibilities.

Representative Parman. There is no question about that; he was
Chairman under the law.

Secretary SxYper. Yes.

Representative Parman. He was Chairman of the Board.

Secretary Sxypmr. Yes. The original Federal Reserve Act pro-
vided that—

A Federal Reserve Board is hereby created which shall congist of seven mem-
bers, including the Secretary of the Treasury and the Comptroller of the Cur-
rency, who shall be members ex oflicio, and five members appointed by the
President of the United States, by and with the advice and consent of the
Senate. * * * Of the five persons thus appointed, one shall be designated by
the President as governor and one as vice governor of the Federal Reserve Board.
The governor of the Federal Reserve Board, subject to its supervision, shall be
the active executive officer. * * * The Secretary of the Treasury shall be
ex officio Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board.

Representative Parmax. And he, of course, did have full responsi-
bilities.

Secretary Snyper. I feel that so far as policy-making in the areas
in which fiscal and monetary operations are concerned, it might well
be considered by your group as to whether or not it would be beneficial
to give him that position. I would be glad to hear comment on that.

Representative Parman. Anyway, we will give it consideration.

Without objection, I will insert in the record at this point the state-
ment in Senator Glass’ book that I referred to a while ago.

(The statement referred to is as follows:)

The Honorable Carter Glass, of Virginia, had a lot to do with the passage of
the Federal Reserve Act. In his book, An Adventure in Constructive Finance,

published in 1927, describing a discussion of this very question by President
Woodrow Wilson with an important group of bankers at the White House,
it is stated on page 116:

“When they had ended their arguments, Mr. Wilson * * * gaid quietly:
‘Will one of you gentlemen tell me in what civilized country of the earth there
are important government boards of control on which private interests are

97308—52——b
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represented? There was painful silence for the longest single moment I ever
spent; and before it was broken Mr. Wilson further inquired: ‘Which of you
gentlemen thinks the railroads should select members of the Interstate Com-
merce Commission?” There could be no convinecing reply to either question, so
the discussion turned to other points of the currency bill; and, notwithstanding
a desperate effort was made in the Senate to give the banks minority representa-
tion on the Reserve Board, the proposition did not prevail.”

Representative Patman. I wanted to ask you about the Research
Department in the Treasury Department as compared to the Research
Department in the Federal Reserve.

Now, over the years I have been impressed—whether it is true or
not I do not know, and I am not in a position to say—that the research
staffs in the different divisions or offices of the Treasury—I would not
say they had gone down in ability ; they have not, I am sure, and I am
also sure that you have able, just as able, people there as you ever had
in the world—but the number of people helping them and the amount
of money available for that purpose seems to me to have been less and
less. Is that correct or not?

Secretary Snypoer. It is true, and it has been over our very strong
protests, because we have asked that we be given funds to bring in
new people constantly and keep our organization in full operation
for tﬁ)e tremendous responsibilities that we have; but for some reason
or other Congress has seen fit to curtail those funds.

Representative Patman. But Congress has not curtailed the Fed-
eral Reserve. Of course, Congress has not;

Secretary Sxyper. Of course, Congress has no appropriation fune-
tion over the Federal Reserve.

Representative Parman. That is, it has not assumed it so far.

Secretary Snyper. I beg pardon?

Representative Parman. It hasnot assumed that power so far.

Secretary Snyper. Well, I will pass that one, but I am talking about
the Treasury, and I am hopeful that out of this will grow some sup-
port to help us with appropriations, to help us build up our technical
staff. T think we have an excellent one, but we need to have funds
to build it up to a size that will meet all the problems of the time;
and T am very hopeful that this subcommittee will, in their wisdom,
after they have studied this, see fit to help us out in that regard.

Representative Patman. Well, I am personally right now com-
mitting myself to you on that problem. I am strongly in favor of
that because I think that your divisions have been weakened some-
what by the lack of sufficient money to keep the necessary personnel.

On the other hand, there is the Federal Reserve System which is
not a competing agency—I am not claiming it is a competing agency—
but it has unlimited funds at its disposal; that is, they own about
$20 billion in bonds. Are those all Government bonds?

Secretary S~yper. Total holdings of Government securities are
nearly $23 billion.

Representative Patman. $23 billion in Government securities.

Now, the interest on those Government bonds, of course, creates a
considerable sum, and under present policies and practices they use
that money as they see fit, and under existing law they are not even
required to put any part of their earnings in the form of surplus back
into the Treasury, but I understand what has been done customarily
in the recent past—
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Secretary Snyper. We have had a working arrangement that after
they deducted——

Representative ParMaN. Ibeg your pardon?

Secretary SnypEr. We have had an arrangement with them for the
past several years where a certain percentage is returned.

Representative ParmanN. You mean about 90 percent? That used
to be the law.

Secretary SNYper. About 90 percent after certain adjustments,

Representative ParmaN. That is right. But now these deductions,
that means that they can spend any amount of money for research or
anything else, and that is, of course, permissible under existing law
and rules as distinguished from the Treasury that must come to Con-
gress for their appropriation. )

Do you know of any other independent agency of Congress like that
that does not come to Congress for their appropriations annually ¢

Secretary SNypEr. The only one that occurs to me quickly would
be the FDIC, I am not specifically—

Representative Pataan. I think the Comptroller of the Currency
in some respect, too.

Secretary SNYpER. Yes, in some respect.

Representative ParmMan. But outside of that there are 25 to 50 in
a comparable situation that must come back to Congress for appro-
priations, and I think I will put the list in the record at this point.

(The list referred to is as follows:)

THE LiBRARY OF CONGRESS,
LEGISLATIVE REFERENCE SERVICE,
AMERICAN LaAaw SECTION,
Washington 25, D. O., March 6, 1952.
To: Joint Committee on the Hconomic Report, Subcommittee on General Credit
Control and Debt Management,
(Attention: Mr, Henry C. Murphy.)
Subject: Federal Agencies Having Independent Sources of Income.

In response to your letter of February 20, 1952, we submit herewith a represen-
tive list of Federal agencies which have independent sources of income, classi-
fied to show whether (@) such income is available for expenditure by theragency
without congressional authorization or appropriation, (b) it may be spent by
the agency only with the annual authorization of Congress, or (¢) it must be
turned in to the Treasury and the expenditures of the agency paid by moneys

- appropriated by Congress.

The following agencies collect certain moneys which they are permitted to use
in accordance with law without special congressional authorization or appro-
priation:

Comptroller of the Currency :
Assessments for bank examinations (12 U. 8. C. 481, 482).
Assessments against insolvent banks for expenses of liquidation (12 U. 8. C.
196).
Reimbursement by Federal Reserve banks for expenses of note issue and
redemption (12 U. 8. C. 420).
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation:
Premiums for deposit insurance (12 U. 8. C. 1817).
Interest on investments (12 U. 8. C. 1823).
Federal Reserve Board : Assessments against Federal Reserve banks for expenses

of Boards (12 U. 8. C. 243).

Home Loan Bank Board: Assessments for examination of financial institutions

(24 C. F. R. 123.20, 12 U. 8. C. 1439a).

Department of Agriculture: Charges for inspection and certification of certain

farm products and license fees (7 U. 8. C. 55, 499¢, 585).

Federal Security Agency:
Federal Credit Union fees (12 U. 8. C. 1756).
Fees for examination of sea food (21 U. 8. C. 372a).
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General Services Administration: Fees for testing commodities (41 U. 8. C.
219).

The following agencies are, to a large extent, supported from revenues of the
enterprises operated or supervised by them, or from the property they administer,
but they must obtain special authorization to use moneys in their hands for
designated purposes. or in some cases, for any purposes :

Federal Crop Insurance Corporation (7 U. 8. C. 1508, 1516, Public Law 133, 82d
China Trade Act Corporation fees (15 U. 8. C. 157).

Office of Alien Property (Public Law 188, 82d Cong.).

Commodity Credit Corporation (15 U. 8. C. 712a, Public Law 135, 82d Cong.).

Export-Import Bank of Washington (15 U. 8. C. 712a, Public Law 111, 824 Cong.).

Federal Crop Insurance Corporation (7 U. 8. C. 1508, 1516, Public Law 133, 82d
Cong.).

Federal Farm Mortgage Corporation (15 U. 8. C. 712a, Public Law 135, 82d
Cong.).

Federal Intermediate Credit Banks (Public Law 135, 82d Cong.).

Federal National Mortgage Association (Publie Law 137, 82d Cong.).

Federal Prison Industries, Inc. (Public Law 188, 82d Cong.).

Federal Savings and Loan Insurance Corporation (15 U. 8. C. 712a, Public Law
137, 82d@ Cong.).

Home Owners Loan Corporation (15 U. 8. C. 712a, Public Law 137, 82d Cong.).

Inland Waterways Corporation (Public Law 137, 82d Cong.).

Panama Canal Company (Public Law 203, 82d Cong.).

Production Credit Corporations (Public Law 135, 82d Cong.).

Public Housing Administration (Public Law 137, 82d Cong.).

Fe(d}eral Crop Insurance Corporation (7 U. 8. C. 1508, 1516, Public Law 135, 82d

ong.).
Virgin Islands Corporation (Public Law 136, 82d Cong.).
Tennessee Valley Authority (16 U. S. C. 831h—2).

The following agencies collect certain moneys which are covered into the
Treasury and which can be withdrawn only upon appropriation by Congress:
Attorney General:

Aliens and immigrants.
Various receipts (8 U. 8. C. 115, 133, 155 (¢)).
Department of Agriculture:

Farm Credit Administration—assessments for examination and supervision
deposited in special fund in Treasury which is authorized to be appro-
priated for those purposes (12 U. S. C. 832).

Torest Service receipts (16 U. S. C. 580e).

Inspection fees, ete. (7 U. S. C. 78, 149, 161a, 395, 4154, 499n, 511e).

Rural Electrification Administration—proceeds of loans, in certain circum-
stances (7 U. S. C. 903f).

Department of Commerce:

China Trade Act Corporation fees (15 U. 8. C. 197).

Service and publications, fees and charges (5 U. 8. C. 276).

National Bureau of Standards, fees for tests, ete. (15 U. 8. C, 276).

Patent Office fees (35 U. 8. C. 79).

Department of Interior:

Electricity—sales from various power projects (16 U, 8. C. 823s, 825s-1,
832j, 833i).

Geological Survey—sale of publications (43 U. S. C. 41).

Grazing fees (43 U. S. C. 315i).

Fesdler)al Power Commission: Water power license fees and charges (16 U. S. C.

0). .

Federal Security Administrator: Food inspection fees (21 U. 8. C. 24a, 46a).

Post Office Department: Postal revenues (31 U. 8. C. 495; 39 U. 8. C. 786, ¢f.
39 U. S. C. 794a).

Securities and Exchange Commission: Yees for registration of securities, na-
tional securities exchanges and qualification of trust indentures (15 U. 8. C.
T7f, T7ggg, 18ee).

A complete list of agencies which receive independent income could be made
only after a detailed examination of the entire United States Code, which cannot
be accomplished in the limited time available. Accordingly, the above list does
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not purport to be comprehensive, either with respect to the agencies which re-
ceive moneys from outside sources or with respect to sources of revenue of the
agencies listed.
MaRY LoUISE RAMSEY,
American Law Section.

Representative Parman. It occurs to me maybe we should give con-
sideration to the question as to whether or not an agency like the Fed-
eral Reserve can be an agency of Congress and not come to Congress
for its money. All other agencies do. I mean all other agencies do
except two or three which you mentioned, which are the exceptions,
and I think maybe our subcommittee should give some consideration to
that.

OWho audits the Treasury, Mr. Snyder, the General Accounting
flice ?

Secretary Sxyper. GAO, the Comptroller General.

Representative Parman. The Comptroller General? Who audits
the Federal Reserve System ?

Secretary Snyper. 1 do not know.

Representative Pataan. I will get that from them.

The Comptroller General was provided for under the Norris Act.

Secretary SNyper. Mr. Lindsay Warren.

Representative Parman. It was 15 years appointment, where a per-
gon could not succeed himself; and he is free and independent, foot-
lose and fancy-free.

Secretary Snyper. He is accountable only to Congress.

Representative Patyan. That is right.

Representative Worcorr. Mr. Patman, will you yield 2 moment?

Representative Patman. Yes,

Representative Worcort. Is the Comptroller of the Currency a part
of the Treasury ?

Secretary SnypEr. The Comptroller of the Currency is under the
general framework of the Treasury operation, yes.

Representative Worcorr. In the framework, but he is independent
of Treasury domination?

Secretary S~xypEr. He is a Presidential appointment and, as you
recall, I appeared before Congress in 1950 in connection with Reor-
ganization Plan No. 1—and in support of Reorganization Plan No.
926—recommending that the Comptroller be permitted to retain all of
the functions vested in him by statute.

(The Comptroller of the Currency, who is an official of the Treas-
ury Department and is in charge of the supervision of national
banks, and the Comptroller General, who is responsible only to Con-
gress and its Government assistants, are different persons.)

Representative Parman. I would like now to ask a question about
the Federal Reserve bank’s supporting the Government bonds.

Do you consider that there is a free market in the sale and purchase
of Government securities, Mr. Secretary ?

Secretary SNyYpER. I think it must be recognized that there is a
special situation existing in the Government security market. The
Federal Reserve System uses open-market operations in Government
securities for credit-control purposes. As long as open-market opera-
tions involve billions of dollars of transactions a year, we cannot
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consider that the market for Government securities is an entirely free
one.

Representative Patman. In the ordinary sense of the word, like a
commodity that is sold at the wholesale centers, you know, of bringing
the best price where there is a demand at a certain price for a certain
commodity, that is a free market as I consider it, where it is offered
freely and bought freely, and the market is fixed by the demand of
purchasers principally. Do you have that kind of a free market in
the——

Secretary SNYpEr. No; I do not consider so. Also the Open Market
Committee has realized that with a tremendous debt and with the
financing that has to be done, you could not allow a small segment of
that financing to upset the whole market and, therefore, the Open
Market Committee has taken care of that kind of a situation. Itisa
little different from where you have a stock offering or a private bond
offering. Whether that was a success or failure would be important,
of course, to those interested, but it may not be of vital importance to
the economy as a whole.

And as I'said a few minutes ago, I think that when it comes to com-
plete freedom, if you are speaking of it in terms of absolute freedom—
no restraint one way or the other—that there is a limitation to that
freedom by the very law permitting the Federal Reserve to conduct
open market operations in Government securities.

Representative PATMAN. And to that extent it would not be perfectly
free, of course. I say, to that extent.

Secretary SNYDER. Yes.

Representative Patman. The bond market, I noticed, after it had
commenced to slide, went down to about 96, and it has not fallen below
that. Maybe I am mistaken, but I just noticed it occasionally. Hasit
fallen below, have the prices fallen below, 96, for long-term bonds?

Secretary SNYpEr. On one occasion, one issue went to 95225,.

Representative Parman. Well, there must be some support there or
it would slide on certain occasions much lower, would it not, Mr.
Secretary ?

Secretary SNYper. Well, T think that the Open Market Committee
has been interested in maintaining an——

Representative Parman. An orderly market around 96¢

Secretary SNypER. I do not know what range of fluctuations is, but
there has been an orderly market with only very minor Federal Reserve
operations since last April.

Representative PATMAN. Suppose they wanted to maintain a market
at 100 1percent, and assuming that, as Senator Douglas explained, that
it would be highly inflationary, that is, the banks could sell the bonds
to the Federal Reserve Bank and have reserves of a million dollars and
would then have reserves with which to extend credit amounting to
some $6 million ; that is all conceded. But is there not some way, some
alternative action that can be taken? Can’t you have the Reserve re-
quirements changed by the Congress in a way to offset that and still
maintain the bonds at 100 cents on the dollar ?

Secretary Snyper. Well, that T would not like to answer.

Representative PatmaN. What would you offer as a suggestion to
consider in the way of a law for Congress to pass respecting reserves
that would be helpful in preventing that kind of inflation
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Secretary Snyper. Well, since that is invading another agency’s
responsibility, I would not like to come out with an answer,

Representative Parman. That is all right. I will not insist on it at
this time at all.

I wanted to ask you about some E bonds, but I will defer to your
suggestion and put it in writing.

Secretary SNYpER. We will be glad to try to answer whatever ques-
tions are put to us. '

Representative Parman. Will you tell us briefly what weight you
believe should be given to increases in the interest costs on the public
debt in determining our monetary policy ¢

Secretary SNYDER. I think we have to always measure very care-
fully what the corresponding advantages would be measured against
the other problems that must be faced. I certainly do not have any
fixed opinion; I just do not have any desire to fix a rate and let that
be the one rate for all time. I think that we have to look at it under
the conditions and circumstances of periods in which we are operating.

Representative Patman. Under existing law, Federal Reserve banks
buy bonds only in the open market, do they not? Except, I believe,
back during the war there was a law enacted which permitted the
Treasury to sell directly to the Federal Reserve banks obligations,
short-term obligations, up to a certain amount.

Secretary SNYDER. Five billion dolars.

Representative Patman. Five billion dollars?

Secretary Sxyper. That is correct.

Representative Patman. That authority expires this year?

Secretary SnYpER. We are asking for an extension.

Representative Patman. You are asking for the extension ?

Secretary Snyper. That has only been used in temporary short-
term periods of a few days at a time, and never for any extended
periods. It has permitted us to take care of a slight operational defi-
ciency in balances.

Representative PaATMaN. And only for short-term obligations?

Secretary Sxyper. Only for a very limited time.

Representative ParMan. Senator Flanders has returned, and I will
ask him if he has any questions.

Senator Fraxpers. Mr. Chairman, I come into this thing fresh be-
cause I was absent all day. I did, however, read the Secretary’s formal
document on the train, and was much interested in his constructive
suggestion for sort of a conference group on monetary and debt man-
agement policy.

One question has been in my mind for some time past, and that has
been—let me first say, Secretary, that 1 am one of those who places
very much more trust in monetary and fiscal policies for controlling
inflation than I do in direct controls of prices and rationing or par-
ticularly of price without rationing.

Now, however, I have wondered some as to whether there were
limitations on monetary control that would apply, for instance, at a
time immediately after the outbreak of the war in Korea, at which time
there was universal business and popular sentiment that the thing to
do was to buy because the expectation was that prices were going up.

Now, I have wondered whether in a broad spread movement of that
sort, based on extraordinary happenings, whether monetary controls
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alone would not have to be so drastic in order to control such a situa-
tion that they would be almost destructive.

It is not like the day-to-day, month-to-month control of small move-
ments by appropriate means, but you meet an emergency, and the
question that comes to me is whether that emergency could be
controlled by purely monetary means without creating a monetary
crisis.

Now, you are not responsible for monetary policies specifically in
the sense that we feel that the Federal Reserve System is, so I should
ask that question primarily of the Federal Reserve Board folks. But
let us have a preliminary try-out with you, if you don’t mind speaking
on it.

Secretary Sxyper. Well, of course, I would prefer for the Federal
Reserve to address themselves to that subject. But I do have grave
reservations in my own mind, as do you, Senator, that in a situation
where there is a sudden upheaval of buying or rushing in to do financ-
ing of various sorts due to an act such as the outbreak of aggression in
Korea—which left us for a considerable time, and even yet, doubtful
as to where it is going and what its full impact might be—I think
that to try to control a situation of that sort entirely by monetary
regulations and procedures could well lead to disastrous results. This
is because of the fact that in a, spirited buying spree of that sort, con-
trolled largely by the belief that there will be a scarcity of articles,
price really is no restraining influence at all—purchasers would pay
almost any price to get control of large quantities of articles or com-
modities. To try to control such a situation by monetary measures
alone could well upset the operations that have to be going on in the
economy regardless of that impulse of scare-buying, and I do feel that
we have to take a very careful view of ever attempting to use strictly
monetary measures to control such an occasion—such a condition.

Senator Franpers. As I said, Mr. Chairman, I am asking that ques-
tion as one who is convinced of the usefulness of the monetary con-
trol, and have placed prime dependence upon it, but I think still we
should be concerned with the dangers or difficulties involved in it.

Thank you, Mr. Secretary.

Secretary SNYDER. Yes.

Representative Parman. I want to ask you a question or two about
the voluntary credit restraint program. Are you on that Board? I
do not believe you are on the committee.

Secretary Snyper. No, sir.

Representative ParMaN. I think that is around the Federal Reserve
Board. Governor Powell, I think, is in charge of that.

Secretary Sxyper. That is correct.

Representative PaTMaN. I assume we will have Mr. Martin here
tomorrow and he can tell us about that.

You come in contact with that program ?

Secretary SNYpER. Yes. I have been very enthusiastic about it, a
very enthusiastic supporter of the program, and I think that in the
two instances where we have had a voluntary credit restraint pro-
gram—back in 1948 and again recently—I think that it has had a
deg(i'.ete, an important degree, of influence on the restraint of bank
credit.

Representative PaTman. Would you like to ask any further ques-
tions, Senator Douglas?
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Senator Doucras. No.

Representative PaTMan. Mr. Wolcott?

Representative Worcorr. That last answer you made, Mr. Secre-
tary, inspires some discussion ,and I do not know whether we want to
go into it right now, but do you think that the regulation W or regu-
Iation X has been a deterrent to increases in the volume and velocity
of credit, or has it acted merely to cut down the demand for goods in
the lines in which they operate ?

Secretary Sxyper. I would have to give you a studied reply on that
one. I would be glad to try to prepare something.

Representative WoLcort. I think I can go along with the idea that
it cut down on the demand for goods.

Secretary SNYDER. The reply I made was to the voluntary credit-
control program.

Representative WoLcorr. The voluntary credit?

Secretary SNYDER. Yes, sir.

Representative Worcort. I beg your pardon?

Secretary Sxyper. That was the reply I made to it.

Representative Worcort. I did not catch the fact that you were
talking about voluntary control.

Secretary SNYDER. Yes. They asked about Mr. Powell’s operation
in the Federal Reserve on the voluntary credit control program, and
that was what I was addressing my reply to.

Representative WoLcorr. All right.

Representative Patman. Senator Flanders, do you have any more
questions ?

Senator Franpers. No, thank you.

Representative ParMaN. Dr. Murphy, do you have any questions?

Mr. MureuY. I would just like to ask several questions, Mr. Secre-
tary. They may sound a trifle pedantic, but I think they may serve to
clear up one of the matters that was discussed this morning.

First, the total amount of debt that has to be placed is determined,
is it not, principally by the receipts and expenditures of the Govern-
ment? It is a matter over which you have very little control.

Secretary SNyper. It is entirely controlled by that.

Mr. Murpny. And all debt, of course, must be held by someone.
You desire under present circumstances that as little of the debt
should be held by banks as possible.

Secretary Sxyper. We have supported such an idea, both in prac-
tice and in theory ; we have attempted to try to get the debt into non-
bank hands to the greatest extent possible.

Mr. Murpuy. And since the whole debt must be financed, this is
primarily a matter of maximizing holdings by nonbank investors.

Now, this leads to the question of the means or techniques by which
nonbank holdings of Government securities can be maximized. Is it
always possible to sell additional amounts of Government securities
simply by letting the market, as we will say, seek its own level, or do
you feel that under some circumstances maintaining a reasonably
stable market will permit you to sell more securities to nonbank in-
vestors and have them more firmly placed than you could by simply
having Federal Reserve withdraw from the market and letting the
market seek its own level ?

Secretary Sxyper. Well, as I stated a while ago, Doctor, with the
large debt operations that we have to work with—the financing of
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refundings and of new money operations—it is vitally important that
each issue be successful.

Mr. Mureay. And can the success of these issues in itself be a means
in the long immediate run for placing more rather than less securities
with nonbank investors ¢

Secretary SNyper. I think it could. .

Mr. Murpay. By building up their confidence in the securities?

Secretary Sxyper. I think it would. It would give people confi-
dence, whereas a very small issue could affect the whole debt if it were
badly received.

Mr. Mureuay. The only point I wanted to try to bring out, Mr.
Secretary, was that the Federal support of a particular Treasury
operation, by preserving confidence in the market, might be a way—
and if properly handled would be a way—of maximizing nonbank
holdings rather than the reverse.

Secretary SNyper. I think so.

Mr. MurerY. Thatisall. i

Representative Parman. I will ask Dr. Grover W. Ensley, the staff
director of the full committee, if he would like to ask any questions.

Mr. Exscey. Just one, Mr. Secretary. I have been very much
impressed with the answers to the subcommittee’s questionnaire by
the Treasury, as well as the representatives of the Federal Reserve
System. I know that you personally spent many hours on this
assignment. There must have been a tremendous amount of staff
work going into this job. I think it would be interesting for the
record to show the process, the method, that you used, as well as the
Federal Reserve Board, in the preparation of these answers in such
a short time and so elaborately. Undoubtedly you called in outside
consultants, and we would like to know who they were, how did they
work, and how did you evolve this excellent monograph in response
to the subcommittee’s questions so quickly. Would you prepare a
memorandum on this for our printed record ?

Secretary SNyper. We will be pleased to do that because, as I stated
in my opening remarks, we took this study very seriously, and we
applied a great deal of time to the answers. For your information,
T personally spent many, many hours with the study group over the
period of preparation of answers, and we have conscientiously applied
every possible source of information that we could gather. We have
brought in a great number of outside consultants; we brought in
groups to talk with us on it, and I think it would be very constructive
to show the procedure that we followed in trying to arrive at the
replies to the questions that were submitted to us. We will be glad
to do that.

Senator Douvaras. Mr. Patman, in view of the questions of Dr.
Murphy, I would like to be privileged, if I might, to ask some
questions.

Representative Parman. Certainly, Senator.

Senator Doueras. As we all know, last April the Reserve Board
adopted the so-called policy of flexible support of the Government-
bond market, rather than absolute or rigid support. Has that policy
of flexible support resulted in making 1t difficult for the Treasury to
refund its issues, nonbank holdings

Secretary SNyper. In the period——

Senator Doueras (continuing). Since April of 19512
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Secretary Sxyper. We have been able to in the climate in which we
have worked——

Senator Doueras. That was done with only flexible support and
with a net decrease in the total volume of Government securities held
by the Reserve. ) ) .

Secretary SNyper. Well, the Reserve holdings are a little higher than
a year ago.

The pertinent figures on Federal Reserve holdings of Government securities
referred to are the following:

Million
Feb. 28, 1951 $21, 881
Mar. 6, 1952 22,514

Senator Douaras. But the last figure——

Secretary SNYpEr. It does not make any difference.

Senator Douaras. The last figures I saw were $300 million lower
than

Secretary Snyper. In June of 1951, yes.

Senator Doucras. Well, if refunding operations since the accord
were carried out successfully without any large degree of support
from the Federal Reserve, what reason do you have for thinking
they could not be carried out successfully prior to the accord without
any appreciable degree of support?

Secretary SNyper. If we could do all of our operations by back
sighting, Senator, I think maybe we would be all right. If you are
faced with a proposition at a certain time, there are certain un-
knowns—it falls on you to make a decision, and if we were always
able to look backward to make a decision:

Senator Doueras. Does this mean that on the basis of hindsight
you believe that the Treasury and Reserve policy from Korea until
March was wrong? |

Secretary SNYDER. No.

Senator Doueras. And from date of the accord on it was correct ?

Secretary SNYpEr. I made no such statements, Senator. Let us
stick to what I said.

Senator Doucras. Let us go back to the point. If this worked suc-
cessfully in a period of large refunding, that is, if the Federal Reserve,
buying comparatively small quantities of Government bonds did not
interfere with the large refunding operation of the Treasury, why
could not the same policy have worked before April when your re-
fundings, I think, were not nearly as great as they were later? Why
was it necessary to load the member banks up with $4 billion worth of
Reserve dollars?

Secretary SxyYpEr. I hope that we can avoid any situation like that
in the future.

Representative PaTMaN. Any other questions?

Senator Doucras. The question was not directed to the future but
directed to the past. I wastrying to keep off the future lest Finterfere
with the confidential nature of the operations which we may have to
carry on, but I thought if the future was barred to us it was at least
permissable to analyze the past.

Secretary SN¥pEr. Well, we are speculating and not analyzin
when we say wouldn’t certain things happen if certain things di
happen. We might say today is a nice, pretty day, so, therefore,
wasn’t 2 weeks ago a pretty day. I just can’t go on that theory. We
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have to go back to the conditions which we faced at the time, Senator,
when we made certain decisions.

Senator Dougras. I remember that the refunding problems of the
Treasury were not as great in ’50 as they were in ’51, isn’t, that true?

Secretary Sxyper. They were serious.

Senator Doucras. But not as great. You had this terrific volume of
refundings in 51 which I believe you did not have in 50, isn’t that
correct ?

Secretary Sxyper. We had a heavy volume in both years.

Senator Dougras. And yet in a more severe situation in ’51 than we
had in ’50 the operation was carried on very successfully without the
Federal Reserve buying an appreciable quantity of Government bonds.
In fact from June on they actually made net sales of Government
bonds, diminishing the volume of securities held by the System.

The question naturally comes if the problem was debtwise less severe
in 1950, why was it necessary for the Reserve to purchase $4 billion
worth of bonds and create billions of reserves upon which a $16 billion
credit expansion was ultimately based, with an increase of 16 percent
in the wholesale price level and an increase now of 10 percent in the
cost of living and an increase in cost to the Federal Government of
some $10 billion a year?

Secretary SNypEr. We are very pleased with our present relation-
ship with the Treasury, Senator.

Senator Doueras. With the Federal Reserve?

Secretary SNyper. I mean with the Federal Reserve. We are also
pleased with our relationship with the Treasury and with this sub-
committee.

Senator Douaras. Since the future and the past are both closed to
us, we can find out nothing about either. T would like to know of what
the present consists. )

Representative Patman. Mr. Secretary, we appreciate your attend-
ance and we will feel free to call on you in the future. And of course
in our requests we will make it subject to your convenience as much as
possible. We appreciate your coming here today and giving us the
benefit of your views and the answers to the questions that have been
asked you.

Thank you very kindly, Mr. Snyder.

(The information previously requested by Mr. Ensley follows:)

PREPARATION OF ANSWERS TO QUESTIONNAIRE

Submitted by the Subcommittee on General Credit Control and Debt Management
of the Joint Committee on the Economic Report

Early in August 1951, the subcommittee submitted a list of questions cover-
ing a wide range of matters relating to the management of the public debt and
monetary, credit, and fiscal policy, both in this country and abroad. In the
course of extensive discussions during August and September this list was re-
vised somewhat and some new questions were added which the Treasury staff
thought would help to give a well-rounded presentation of its point of view on
the underlying problems. These suggested additions were welcomed by the
staff of the subcommittee. I felt that the fullest possible answers should be
given to each of the questions, with the objective of providing the subcommittee
with adequate basic materials upon which to undertake the comprehensive study
which had been assigned to it.

With this in mind, I made it clear to Treasury officials that I was prepared to
spend as much time as was necessary in the months ahead to shape the answers

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



MONETARY POLICY AND MANAGEMENT OF PUBLIC DEBT 71

into final form. Furthermore, I instructed the General Counsel to act as official
contact with this congressional subcommittee in the same manner as he is the
contact with other committees of Congress. I instructed the Director of the
Technical Staff, the Fiscal Assistant Secretary, and the General Counsel to detach
from other duties, insofar as possible, such members of their staffs as were
necessary to prepare material for the answers to the questionnaire, and to
assemble a group of consulting experts, both economic and legal, who could both
help us prepare answers to the questions and provide varying points of view with
respect to how the questions might be answered.

The following consultants were contacted and were brought to the Treasury
from time to time between mid-August and late December :
Mr. Wesley Lindow, vice president and economist, Irving Trust Co., New York,

N Y

Dr. G. Lee Bach, director of industrial administration, Carnegie Institute of
Technology, Pittsburgh, Pa.

Dr. Douglas Anderson Hayes, professor of business administration, Universtiy
of Michigan, Ann Arbor, Mich.

Mr. Miroslav Kriz, foreign research division, Federal Reserve Bank of New York,
New York, N. Y.

Dr. Paul W. McCracken, professor of business administration, University of
Michigan, Ann Arbor, Mich.

Dr. Marcus Nadler, Graduate School of Business Administration, New York
University, New York, N. Y.

Mr. Joseph J. O’Connell, Jr., Chapman, Bryson, Walsh & O’Connell, Washington,

D. C.

Dr. Roland 1. Robinson, professor of banking, the School of Ccinmerce, North-

western University, Evanston, Ill.

Judge Samuel I. Rosenman, New York, N. Y.
Dr. Lawrence H. Seltzer, professor of economics, Wayne University, Detroit,

Mich.

Dr. Henry C. Wallich, Department of Economies, Yale University, New Haven,

Conn.

These men have had a wide range of experience in matters relating to debt
management, monetary, credit, and fiscal policy. One was a former General
Counsel of the Treasury, two were former Assistant Directors of the Treasury’s
Technical Staff, two were former members of the Research Staff of the Board
of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, one was a former member and an-
other a current member of the research staff of the Federal Reserve Bank of
New York, one was a former member of the research staff of the Federal Reserve
Bank of Minneapolis, and one was former counsel to the President of the United
States. In the aggregate, they represented great technical ability and various
points of view. They provided us with a great deal of help—both in Washington
and at their home locations—and contributed many useful ideas and suggestions,
many of which were worked into the final answers.

A number of the questions dealt directly with general material on the subject
of public debt management and monetary, credit and fiscal policy, and drafts
of the answers to these questions were prepared initially by the consulting
experts. In many cases, two or more answers were prepared in order to obtain
a variety of ideas. Answers to some of the other questions, particularly those
relating exclusively to Treasury operations and techniques, were prepared by
officials dealing with these matters most closely.

I met frequently in my office and in the Treasury conference room with the
Treasury people and the consultants preparing the answers. Meetings generally
ran from 1 to 2 hours, and there were about 25 of them during the course of
the project. Each question was taken up on several occasions; drafts of answers
were discussed thoroughly; competing points of views were analyzed; and
agreed-upon presentations were then developed, sometimes by Treasury staff
members and sometimes by our consultants,

After each answer had reached a semifinal stage, it was circulated to all
members of the Treasury staff concerned for comment and was mailed to each
consultant at his home location, where he went over it and submitted suggestions
or alternative wordings for particular paragraphs or sentences. It was also
sent to a number of outside people who had a great deal of experience in the
debt management and fiscal-monetary field. Among these were the following,
two of whom were former Under Secretaries of the Treasury:
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Mr. Daniel W. Bell, president, American Security & Trust Co., Washington, D, C.

Dr. Harold Stonier, executive manager, American Bankers Association, New
York, N. Y.

Mr. A, ,L M. Wiggins, chairman of boards of the Atlantic Coast Line Railroads
and the Louisville & Nashville Railroad, Hartsville, S. C.

The suggestion made by all people reviewing the draft answers were gone over
by members of the Treasury’s technical staff, who acted as the final coordinating
group to revise the answers and incorporate the necessary adjustments.

This procedure continued during the last part of August, September, October,
and November. Late in November, I attended a NATO conference in Rome;
and the staff airmailed to me a set of revised answers to all questions which had
been prepared up to that time. On my return trip I spent many hours aboard
ship going over each answer carefully, making suggestions and changes where
I felt it necessary.

At this point, copies of our answers were sent to the Council of Economic
Advisers and to the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System for their
comment. Suggestions from these agencies were taken up by the staff in January
and worked into the answers wherever possible,

During January and in early February, I spent many hours with Treasury
staff people, going over the answers in final form. The materials were carefully
checked both in final draft and in galley proof and page proof ; and, where neces-
sary, records were brought together and special files established to completely
document the answers to some of the questions.

Representative Parman. The committee will stand adjourned until
10 o’clock tomorrow at the same place.

(Whereupon, at 3: 50 p. m., the committee adjourned, to reconvene
at 10 a. m., ’izhursday, March 11, 1952.)
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MONETARY POLICY AND THE MANAGEMENT OF THE
PUBLIC DEBT

TUESDAY, MARCH 11, 1952

CoNGRESs OF THE UNITED STATES,
SuBcoMMITTEE 0N GENERAL CrEDIT CONTROL,
AND DEBT MANAGEMENT OF THE
JoinT CormITTEE ON THE EcoNomic RePorr,
Washington, D. C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 10 a. m., in room 318
Senate Office Building, Representative Wright Patman (chairman of
the subcommittee) presiding.

Present : Representative Patman ; Senators Douglas and Flanders;
Representatives Bolling and Wolcott.

Also present: Grover W. Ensley, staff director; Henry Murphy,
economist for the subcommittee; and John W. Lehman, clerk to the
full committee.

Representative PatMaN. The committee will please come to order.

Senator Flanders, did you have a statement to make ?

Senator FLanpers. Noj; I just wish to suggest that this present occa-
sion reminds me of a passage in the Scriptures of the parable of the
man out of whom seven devils were cast, leaving his interior swept
and garnished, whereupon seven other devils saw the opportunity and
moved in.

We had one group yesterday and have another group today and 1
thought, perhaps, that that passage in the Scriptures might be appro-
priate. [%:aughter.] ) )

Representative PArMaN. You are calling them all devils?

. Senator FLanpers. Well, they are guilty until they are proved in-
nocent. [Laughter.]

Representative PatMax. We have with us shis morning Mr. Martin,
Chairman of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System.
You have a prepared statement, I believe, Mr. Martin$?

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM McC. MARTIN, JR.,, CHAIRMAN, BOARD
OF GOVERNORS OF THE FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM

Mr. MarmiN. I have, Mr. Chairman.

Representative PaTMaN. Would you like to present your prepared
statement before yielding to questions?

Mr. MARTIN. Ify it is agreeable to you, Mr. Chairman, I would.

Representative ParMaN. It would be satisfactory to us.

Mr. MarTin. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, in
coming before you today I should like to express what I know has
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been in the minds of all of us in the Federal Reserve System in pre-
paring the answers to your questionnaire. We have welcomed this
opportunity to put down on paper our concepts of what our function
is 1n the governmental structure and in the economy. You give us
a heavy load of homework and we have all profited by it. I know
that for me it has been more than a refresher course—it has been a
liberal education-in what I prefer to call reserve banking, rather than
central banking operations. The task of preparing answers to the
comprehensive and searching questions hes been formidable and I
will not pretend that T +ppr.ached it wichout some reluctance. Now
that the task is done i+ + osults are published I realize how worth
while has been t} a¢ad effort expended not only by those of us
in the System but i,y the many others to whom you addressed question-
naires. Irrespective of the conclusions you may reach as a committee,
you have assembled a body of information that I think will prove to
be invaluable for a long time to all who are interested in the special
problems of general credit control and debt management.

Beyond that, however, we have all genuinely welcomed this inquiry.
The Iederal Reserve System is a servant of the Congress and, through
you, of the people of the United States. You created it, you can
abolish or change it. OQur task is to carry out your will and 1t is our
duty to lay before you all the facts at our command for which you ask
and to give you our best judgment on these important matters.

We are glad of the opportunity to make any contribution we can
to the improvement of this reserve banking mechanism. Like all
human institutions, it is not perfect or infallible. In the nearly four
decades of its existence, the System has undoubtedly made mistakes.
It has also learned from experience. One of the fundamental pur-
poses of the Federal Reserve Act is to protect the value of the dollar.
Yet that value today in terms of purchasing power is less than half
of what it was when the System was founded. In this span of years
the country has engaged in two World Wars and is now in the throes
of what might be called an undeclared war. With the vast economic
changes brought about by military and security needs, monetary policy
by itself cannot maintain economic stability and preserve unchanged
the purchasing power of the dollar. Even aside from these distur-
bances, it is probably fair to say that monetary policy has not always
been as timely or as effective as it could have been.

Your first concern, I take it, is to look at the record of the past
principally for the light it can throw on the road ahead. We are
trying to look forward, as you are. In his first inaugural address
as President, Woodrow Wilson included a statement, part of which
is inscribed in the lobby of the Federal Reserve Building:

‘We shall deal with our economic system—
he said—

as it is and as it may be modified, not as it might be if we had a clean sheet of
paper to write upon ; and step by step we shall make it what it should be, in the
spirit of those who question their own wisdom and seek counsel and knowledge,
not shallow self-satisfaction or the excitment of excursions whither they cannot
tell.

I am sure it is the purpose of this inquiry, as it is of all of us, to
appraise judicially this reserve banking mechanism and to do what-
ever appears wise so that it may render the best possible public service.
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_ The Federal Reserve System and the Federal Reserve banks some-
times are referred to as bankers’ banks, but that describes only a part
of their functions. The various services which the Reserve banks
perform for the banking community, such as supplying currency,
transferring funds, and collecting checks, have proved to be an essen-
tial element in keeping the mechanics of modern-day commercial
banking in step with the financial needs of a growing and changing
private enterprise economy. The overriding purpose of this Reserve
System 1is to serve the interests of the general public in business, in-
dustry, labor, agriculture, and all walks of life. As I understand
the intent of this inquiry and of these hearings, it is to explore how
that interest of the public can best be served in the area of general
credit control and debt management on which the activities of the
Federal Reserve System have so important a bearing. The approach
to this broad subject by the members of this committee and of the
Banking and Currency Committees and those of use to whom you
entrust the duty of carrying out your wishes must be in the spirit to
which President Wilson referred. We must always question our own
wisdom and seek counsel and knowledge.

Considering that money is one of the most controversial of all sub-
jects, it is rather remarkable that the replies elicited by your ques-
tionaire reveal so little fundamental divergence. Honest judgments
may differ as to whether the Reserve System, for example, has done
its job well or poorly. There are bound to be differences of opinion
concerning the structure and internal operations of the System but
essentially I find very little difference in all the replies on funda-
mentals. There is a general recognition of the need for a mechanism
of this kind to perform substantially the functions and to render ihe
services that this System now furnishes. If the Congress were to do
away with the present system some other way would have to be found
to perform its function and to play its role in the economy.

Basically, the job of the Federal Reserve System is that of mone-
tary management—to increase the money supply and make it more
easily available when there is evidence of weakness in the economy
and to reduce the volume of money and make it less easily available
when indications show that there is excessive expansion. In other
words, it is the business of monetary management to contribute to
the broad objectives of steady economic progress which is the ulti-
mate goal of all national policy.

The instruments by which these broad purposes of monetary man-
agement are achieved are dealt with in detail in the answers to your
questionnaire. How and when and why these instruments have been
used is likewise set forth at some length. You will have to judge how
wisely or unwisely they have been used in the revealing light of hind-
sight. You have to judge whether these instruments can be improved,
or others provided. We have called attention to some of the various
problems for which, perhaps, better answers can be found but we
are not, as you may have noted, recommending any broad or sweeping
changes. The test that, I have no doubt, you will apply is whether
the public interest is well served. I think that, generally speaking, it
has been well served by the System. ) i )

The System is a unique concept, an ingenious merging of public and
private interests in a characteristically democratic institution. The
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doctrine of the separation of powers, as Mr. Justice Brandeis once
pointed out, was adopted “not to promote efficiency but to preclude the
exercise of arbitrary power.” The purpose was “not to avoid friction,
but by means of the inevitable friction incident to the distribution of
the Government powers among three departments, to save the people
from autocracy.” Doubtless this reserve banking mechanism could
be more efficiently devised or differently organized in the governmental
structure but it would be at the cost, I think, of something far more
important. In any case, such an institution will in the last analysis
render good or bad public service depending upon the abilities of the
human beings engaged in its operation rather than upon its organiza-
tional form and structure. And by the same token, the resolution of
difficult problems and of conflicts of opinion must come out of the
minds OF men and not from the forms in which they chance to be
organized.

I have sought to indicate in a general way the attitude with which
we have approached this important inquiry into the public’s business
as discharged by the Federal Reserve System. We have looked at
this System, not as if we had a clean sheet of paper to write upon, but
in the light of the concepts on which it was baseg and its performance
over the years. We have tried to be honest with you and honest with
ourselves. Certainly we have nothing to withhold or conceal. The
record is an open book.

We have sought to make clear that monetary policy cannot, by it-
self, achieve stable economic progress but that it is an indispensable
means to that end. It must go hand in hand with fiscal policy and
debt management.

We have tried also to spell out as plainly as we can the meaning of
the accord which we reached with the Treasury last March, in which
you are naturally interested. Its achievement illustrates the point
which I mentioned before that the solution of difficult problems and
the reconciliation of differing viewpoints depends upon the ability of
men to come to a meeting of minds in the best interest of the public
rather than upon the forms of institutional organization. That ac-
cord was not a transitory or empty gesture. It isa reality under which
debt management and monetary policy are moving together toward
the same objectives with mutual understanding and meeting of minds.

May I add that I concur fully in your chairman’s confident predic-
tion that the fundamental issues with which the committee is con-
cerned ""Will be found vastly too complex to permit of facile generali-
zation.

I think it may prove useful to the members of the committee for me
to present a summary which I have prepared of our replies to your
questionnaire.

This summary presents, first, the major points of reserve banking
philosophy developed in the answers, second, some of the more im-
portant positions taken on the issues raised, and, third, several general
points as to changes in banking structure and as to foreign monetary
organization and experience. Each reply submitted undertakes to
deal with the question asked on its own merits and to provide a direct,
objective, and comprehensive answer.
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RESERVE BANKING PHILOSOPHY

The following views are expressed with respect to the role of credit
andh moil'etary policy and the organization within the Government for
such policy.

1. Flexible credit and monetary policy, together with flexible debt
management policy and an adequate fiscal program, is essential to
economic stability.

2. The established relationship of the Federal Reserve Board of
Governors to o